



SCOTTISH EXECUTIVE

Enterprise and Lifelong Learning

Modern Apprenticeships: Improving Completion Rates



**MODERN APPRENTICESHIPS:
IMPROVING COMPLETION RATES**

**Jim Gallacher, Susan Whittaker, Beth Crossan
(Centre for Research in Lifelong Learning,
Glasgow Caledonian University)
and
Vince Mills
(Scottish Centre for Work-Based Learning,
Glasgow Caledonian University)**

**Scottish Executive Social Research
2004**

Further copies of this report are available priced **£5.00**. Cheques should be made payable to The Stationery Office Ltd and addressed to:

The Stationery Office Bookshop
71 Lothian Road
Edinburgh
EH3 9AZ

Tel: 0870 606 5566

Fax: 0870 606 5588

The views expressed in this report are those of the researchers and do not necessarily represent those of the Department or Scottish Ministers.

© Crown Copyright 2004

Limited extracts from the text may be produced provided the source is acknowledged. For more extensive reproduction, please write to the Chief Research Officer at the Office of Chief Researcher, 4th Floor West Rear, St Andrew's House, Edinburgh EH1 3DG

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The sincere thanks of the research team go to

- All those who agreed to be interviewed for this study;
- All those at Scottish Enterprise, Highlands and Islands Enterprise, sector skills bodies and awarding bodies who assisted in this study; and
- The members of the project Advisory Group for their help and support.

CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY		I
SECTION ONE	INTRODUCTION AND AIMS	1
SECTION TWO	BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT	2
2.1	OVERVIEW OF MODERN APPRENTICESHIPS IN SCOTLAND	2
2.2	REVIEW OF PREVIOUS RESEARCH	5
SECTION THREE	METHODOLOGY	9
3.1	SAMPLING FRAMEWORK	9
3.2	METHODS	9
SECTION FOUR	OVERVIEW OF EXISTING DATA	14
4.1	NOTES ON THE DATA	14
4.2	UPTAKE AND GROWTH	15
4.3	COMPLETION AND NON-COMPLETION	16
4.4	SOCIAL AND DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF APPRENTICES	17
4.5	TIME ON PROGRAMME	20
4.6	COMPARISON OF MA DATA WITH THOSE RELATING TO OTHER VOCATIONAL TRAINING	22
SECTION FIVE	FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH COMPLETION AND NON-COMPLETION	24
5.1	WORKPLACE CONTEXT	24
5.2	TRAINING PROVIDER INPUT	27
5.3	INDUCTION AND RECRUITMENT	30
5.4	QUALITY ISSUES	32
5.5	SECTORAL ISSUES AND FRAMEWORK ISSUES	33
5.6	FACTORS RELATING TO THE YOUNG PEOPLE	36
5.7	THE ROLE OF OTHER STAKEHOLDERS	38
SECTION SIX	ACHIEVEMENTS AND DESTINATIONS OF NON-COMPLETERS	41
6.1	ACHIEVEMENTS	41
6.2	DESTINATIONS	43
SECTION SEVEN	BENEFITS LOST AND GAINED IN CASES OF NON-COMPLETION	51
7.1	ROLE OF MAS IN MEETING BUSINESS NEEDS	51
7.2	FINANCIAL LOSS RELATED TO NON-COMPLETION	52
7.3	ROLE OF MAS IN HELPING CAREER PROGRESSION	52
7.4	LACK OF UNDERSTANDING/AWARENESS OF WHAT THE MA IS	53
7.5	QUANTITATIVE ANALYSES	53
SECTION EIGHT	CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	55
8.1	IMPROVING COMPLETION RATES THROUGH ENHANCING THE TRAINING PROGRAMME	56
8.2	RECOMMENDATIONS	61
REFERENCES		65

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 1	STARTS IN ALL FRAMEWORKS IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK AND HIGHLANDS AND ISLANDS ENTERPRISE IN FINANCIAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 2001, MARCH 2002 AND MARCH 2003	15
TABLE 2	STARTS IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK AND HIGHLANDS AND ISLANDS ENTERPRISE IN 6 FRAMEWORKS IN FINANCIAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 2001, MARCH 2002 AND MARCH 2003	15
TABLE 3	LEAVERS IN ALL FRAMEWORKS, AND PERCENTAGE OF THESE LEAVERS THAT WERE COMPLETERS, IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK IN FINANCIAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 2001, MARCH 2002 AND MARCH 2003	16
TABLE 4	LEAVERS IN 6 FRAMEWORKS, AND PERCENTAGE OF THESE LEAVERS THAT WERE COMPLETERS, IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK IN FINANCIAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 2001, MARCH 2002 AND MARCH 2003	16
TABLE 5	PERCENTAGE OF MALE AND FEMALE TOTAL STARTS AND PERCENTAGE OF MALE AND FEMALE STARTS WHO DO NOT COMPLETE, FOR SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK IN 6 FRAMEWORKS, WHO STARTED BETWEEN JANUARY 2000 AND JANUARY 2003	17
TABLE 6	PERCENTAGE OF MALE AND FEMALE TOTAL STARTS AND PERCENTAGE OF MALE AND FEMALE STARTS WHO DO NOT COMPLETE IN HIGHLANDS AND ISLAND ENTERPRISE NETWORK FOR 6 FRAMEWORKS, WHO STARTED BETWEEN JANUARY 2000 AND JANUARY 2003	18
TABLE 7	NUMBER AND PERCENTAGE OF LEAVERS BY AGE AT START OF MA WHO LEFT ONE OF THE 6 FRAMEWORKS BETWEEN OCTOBER 2001 AND MARCH 2003 AS COMPLETER OR NON-COMPLETER	19
TABLE 8	ETHNICITY OF ALL STARTS BETWEEN JANUARY 2000 AND JANUARY 2003 IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK, IN ALL FRAMEWORKS	20
TABLE 9	TIME TAKEN TO COMPLETE (TIME BETWEEN REGISTERED START DATE AND COMPLETION DATE) FOR ALL COMPLETERS BETWEEN OCTOBER 2001 AND MARCH 2003 IN THE 6 FRAMEWORKS IN FORTH VALLEY, GLASGOW AND GRAMPIAN LOCAL ENTERPRISE COMPANIES	21
TABLE 10	TIME SPENT ON MA PROGRAMME BY NON-COMPLETERS OF 6 FRAMEWORKS IN FORTH VALLEY, GLASGOW AND GRAMPIAN LOCAL ENTERPRISE COMPANIES, WHO LEFT BETWEEN OCTOBER 2001 AND MARCH 2003	21
TABLE 11	TIME SPENT ON MA PROGRAMME BY NON-COMPLETERS OF 6 FRAMEWORKS IN HIGHLANDS AND ISLANDS NETWORK WHO LEFT BETWEEN APRIL 2000 AND MARCH 2003	21
TABLE 12	SVQ LEVEL 3 CERTIFICATIONS AND MA COMPLETIONS IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK FOR 5 FRAMEWORKS IN FINANCIAL YEARS ENDING MARCH 2001, MARCH 2002 AND MARCH 2003	23

TABLE 13	PERCENTAGE OF NON-COMPLETERS WHO STARTED BETWEEN JANUARY 2000 AND JANUARY 2003 IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK ON ALL FRAMEWORKS WHO ACHIEVED 0 MILESTONES, AT LEAST 1 MILESTONE, OR AT LEAST 50% OF MILESTONES BEFORE LEAVING MA	42
TABLE 14	PERCENTAGE OF NON-COMPLETERS WHO STARTED BETWEEN JANUARY 2000 AND JANUARY 2003 IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK ON 6 FRAMEWORKS WHO ACHIEVED 0 MILESTONES, AT LEAST 1 MILESTONE, OR AT LEAST 50% OF MILESTONES BEFORE LEAVING MA, AND MOST COMMON NUMBER OF TOTAL MILESTONES ON PLAN	42
TABLE 15	PERCENTAGE OF NON-COMPLETERS WHO STARTED BETWEEN JANUARY 2000 AND JANUARY 2003 IN HIGHLANDS AND ISLANDS ENTERPRISE, WHO LEFT WITH NO ACHIEVEMENT OR PART ACHIEVEMENT	43
TABLE 16	LEAVING CODES ATTRIBUTED TO ALL LEAVERS IN ALL FRAMEWORKS IN SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK WHO LEFT BETWEEN OCTOBER 2001 AND MARCH 2003	44
TABLE 17	NUMBER AND PERCENTAGE OF LEAVERS BETWEEN OCTOBER 2001 AND MARCH 2003, FOR EACH OF THE 6 FRAMEWORKS IN THE SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE NETWORK, BY LEAVING CODE	46
TABLE 18	LEAVING CODES ATTRIBUTED TO ALL LEAVERS IN 6 FRAMEWORKS IN HIGHLANDS AND ISLANDS ENTERPRISE NETWORK WHO LEFT IN ONE OF THE FINANCIAL YEARS 2000-01, 2001-02 OR 2002-03	48

ABBREVIATIONS

MA	Modern Apprenticeship
MAIG	Modern Apprenticeship Implementation Group
NTO	National Training Organisation
NVQ	National Vocational Qualification
QA	Quality Assurance
SME	Small or Medium-sized Enterprise
SQA	Scottish Qualifications Authority
SQMS	Scottish Quality Management System
SSAScot	Sector Skills Alliance Scotland
SSB	Sector Skills Body
SSC	Sector Skills Council
SVQ	Scottish Vocational Qualification
VQ	Vocational Qualification

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Section 1: Introduction and aims

1.1 This research was commissioned by the Scottish Executive Enterprise, Transport and Lifelong Learning Department to assist them in addressing a number of key questions for the development of policy and practice for Modern Apprenticeships. These were specified in the research brief as follows:

- What are the factors that create barriers to completion?
- What benefits are lost to employees and employers from non-completion?
- How can the numbers of employees not completing a MA be minimised?
- What improvements could the Enterprise Network make to the quality of MA delivery, working with training providers?
- How can other stakeholders help improve completion rates eg through:
 - more relevant MA frameworks (Sector Skills Councils)
 - more relevant qualifications (SQA).

1.2 At the request of the Scottish Executive, the research applies only to those aged 16-24 at the time of registering for the MA, and who were registered for a MA through a Local Enterprise Company.

Section 2: Background and context

2.1 The report describes the development and structure of Modern Apprenticeships in Scotland. Figures from the Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise, indicate that at the end of March 2003 there were over 25,000 modern apprentices in training in the Scottish Enterprise Network and over 1,500 in the Highlands and Islands Enterprise Network. There are in the region of 75 different frameworks available.

2.2 A number of agencies and stakeholders have had key roles in the development, design and delivery of Modern Apprenticeships. These include: the Sector Skills Bodies (SSB) who are responsible for the design of the frameworks, following consultation with employers; the Modern Apprenticeship Implementation Group (MAIG), which is responsible for the approval of the frameworks; Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise which are responsible for funding and administration; and training providers, who have a key role in the delivery of the programme.

2.3 The report reviews previous literature in the field from both England and Scotland. These studies point to a range of factors that can be influential on completion, non-completion and retention in relation to MAs. Firstly, the value accorded to the MA by young people, employers and the wider occupational sector; secondly, the understanding of young people and employers of what the MA is; thirdly, the way that the training is delivered and the location in which it is delivered; fourthly, job conditions such as pay, prospects, the security of the job, and the opportunities for receiving appropriate training or experience; and finally, personal issues.

Section 3: Methodology

3.1 The research deployed both quantitative and qualitative methods. The quantitative analysis was based on datasets provided by Scottish Enterprise, Highlands and Islands Enterprise and the Scottish Qualifications Authority.

3.2 The qualitative data were gathered through interviews with key staff from the major agencies involved in Modern Apprenticeships - the Enterprise Network, the Local Enterprise Companies, Careers Scotland and the Sector Skills Bodies (SSB). In addition a sample of training providers and employing organisations were interviewed. The young people themselves were an essential source of information and interviews with former apprentices, both completers and non-completers, were undertaken.

3.3 The sample covered 6 frameworks - Business Administration, Construction, Customer Service, Hospitality, Motor Vehicles and Retail Distribution. Three Scottish Enterprise Network Local Enterprise Companies (Glasgow, Forth Valley and Grampian), as well as the whole of Highlands and Islands Enterprise, provided a varied geographical and economic base for the study.

Section 4: Overview of existing data

4.1 The report analyses statistical data in order to provide information on uptake and growth of the MA programme, completion and non-completion rates, the social and demographic characteristics of apprentices, and the time spent on the programme by completers and non-completers. Completion rates for other types of vocational training/education are also provided.

4.2 In Scottish Enterprise Network, there was major growth in uptake of MAs between the years 2000-01 and 2001-02, from 9,392 to 16,406 starts (a 74% increase), with a consolidation in the number of new starts since. In Highlands and Islands Enterprise, the period of significant growth was between 2001-02 and 2002-03, from 642 to 1685 starts (a 162% increase).

4.3 Completion rates in Scottish Enterprise Network over this period remained relatively stable despite the large increase in starts. In 2000-01 48% of apprentices completed. There was a small rise to 51% in 2001-02, followed by a return to 48% in 2002-03.

4.4 Comparison of completion rates between programmes indicate the complexity of the pattern across the MA programme. These figures indicate that despite a difference in history of apprenticeship and training between 'traditional' and 'non-traditional' frameworks, there is no evidence in the data that this is producing major differences in completion. Although MAs in construction and motor vehicles have generally well established traditional structures, this is not leading to significantly better completion rates than those found in business administration or customer service, and indeed the completion rates in motor vehicles are considerably lower.

4.5 In both Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise traditional gender recruitment patterns in sectors such as construction and motor vehicles are maintained. In these sectors not only are females unlikely to register for a MA, but the non-

completion rate is greater than for males. This pattern is repeated across the other frameworks such as business administration where there is a very high percentage of females.

4.6 The age of the apprentice at the start of the MA was not found to have an effect on whether or not the apprentice completes.

4.7 The time it took apprentices to complete the MA varied greatly within and especially between frameworks. For example, the majority of those undertaking a construction MA completed it after 3-4 years, while over half of those completing a customer service MA did so in less than 6 months (and 12% achieved it after being registered for 3 months or less). There was no clear pattern in the time spent on the programme by non-completers. Less than half of the sample of non-completers left in the first 6 months.

4.8 In terms of ethnicity, in the Scottish Enterprise Network area, although actual numbers are small, the percentage of apprentices starting on MAs from ethnic minority groups is higher than the population of these groups as defined in the last census. Apprentices remain overwhelmingly white, 94.2% in Scottish Enterprise Network and 99.6% in Highlands and Islands Enterprise.

4.9 Between January 2000 and January 2003 in the Scottish Enterprise Network, 63 starts were registered as disabled.

4.10 The report highlights some significant data collection issues. Apprentices are not tracked by the MA management information system, so when an apprentice changes training provider or employer, a new record is created and they are registered as a non-completer on their former record. Non-completion and other figures cannot be calculated in absolute terms without the benefit of a cohort analysis. As registration can take place at any time, and the duration of the MA is flexible, a cohort analysis is not possible using existing data.

Section 5: Factors associated with completion and non-completion

5.1 The report explores factors that influence whether or not young people complete the MA.

5.2 Having a supportive workplace context emerged as a key theme from all the interview datasets. Employers who took an interest in the training process and who understood the MA programme or where a key manager, for example, was particularly supportive, could be important in whether or not the MA was completed. A work culture in which training is prioritised and valued can have a positive impact on completion rates. This included peer support. The wages and conditions provided by some employers were found to result in a low level of staff morale and contributed to high levels of turnover.

5.3 Training providers emerged as having a key role that affected completion or non-completion depending on the quality of the training support offered. A good relationship between the apprentice and a training officer/assessor can be crucial to completion. However, it was reported that in too many cases training providers saw their role as SVQ assessors, rather than as trainers. Induction and recruitment, responsibilities often shared between employers and training providers, also played an important part in completion and non-

completion. Related to this is the level of information offered to young people about the nature and purpose of the programme they are undertaking.

5.4 These problems with training and recruitment have led to the suggestion by a number of respondents that the quality assurance procedures currently in place are not appropriate, and are failing to help deliver a high quality training system. It has been suggested that the focus of the SQMS audits had not focused sufficiently on the quality of the training. This has led to a major review of Scottish Quality Management System (SQMS) within the Scottish Enterprise Network, and the recognition that it needs to move towards becoming a system which focuses more on the quality of the training which is being provided, and which encourages training providers to take more responsibility for the development of their own organisations.

5.5 The nature and extent of training provided within frameworks emerged as a key issue associated with completion / non-completion. It was reported that in some frameworks, particularly the traditional ones, off the job training, in the form of a Further Education FE college or other training provider, is a key aspect of MA programmes. In others, usually the non-traditional frameworks, all training is provided in-house, which they argue is more suited to the young people's learning needs and their own sector's development. However the importance of structured training, and the problems which were created by the absence of training, was emphasised, particularly by the young people who were interviewed.

5.6 Concerns were raised by a number of respondents with regard to the appropriateness of the content of the framework, and its relationship to the level and content of the job roles. In a number of cases it was suggested that young people find it difficult to fulfil the requirements for the SVQs because of the type of work they do. This raises questions about whether SVQs are set at the correct level, given the work which young people undertake in sectors such as retail and customer service.

5.7 Problems with core skills were identified by a number of training providers and by some SSB representatives as creating barriers to completion. However the value of core skills was also recognised. Neither employers or young people identified this as a major issue. It was also noted that in many cases much of this requirement was being completed on evidence of achievements in schools.

5.8 The report considers the significance of issues related to the young people themselves. Age does not seem to affect completion, although the capacity of the young person to undertake SVQ Level 3 training was seen as significant. MAs remain heavily gendered and this creates barriers to women in traditional MAs, such as motor vehicles. Personal problems were not reported as a primary reason for non-completion. This was also true of the role of incentives provided by some employers and training providers for young people who complete.

5.9 Training providers and young people felt that more could be done to provide information about the MA programme, and that Careers Scotland could have a more positive role in promoting and providing information regarding MAs.

5.10 The funding system operated by Scottish Enterprise Network and the targets set were felt to encourage training providers to place an overemphasis on starts, rather than

completions, and could encourage training providers to place young people on MAs who perhaps were not suitable for the programme.

Section 6: Achievements and destinations of non-completers

6.1 The report seeks to identify the achievements and destinations of non-completers, but noted that the existing data collection systems provide only limited data in this respect.

6.2 Of non-completers who started between January 2000 and January 2003 in the Scottish Enterprise Network area, 49.2% achieved one milestone and 12.8% achieved at least half of the milestones. A milestone includes at least one element of a SVQ unit.

6.3 In Highlands and Islands Enterprise the percentage of non-completers who started between January 2000 and January 2003 and left with no achievement was 65.2%. The percentage who left with part achievement was 34.8%.

6.4 In the Scottish Enterprise Network of those who left between October 2001 and March 2003, 46.2% left their MA either having completed it or to continue training. A further 22.3% are recorded as either having found, or remained in, full-time employment. Less than 10% are recorded as being unemployed or dismissed.

6.5 A significant data collection issue is raised in this section of the report. The category used by Scottish Enterprise Network to describe the reason for leaving the MA for 20.6% of the sample is that of 'other'. In at least one Local Enterprise Company this option is in part used as a way of removing from the live register those young people who have completed all their coursework and assessments and are awaiting certification. In another Local Enterprise Company, a breakdown of the 'other' category showed that a variety of reasons for leaving were included. This category can introduce distortion and reduces the useful information available on the destination of non-completers.

6.6 Of non-completers interviewed for the research, 24 (68.6%) were in some sort of employment at the time of the interview, though the quality of this employment varied. 10 (28.6%) were unemployed at the time of the interview. 8 (22.9%) were in some form of education or training. 11 (31.4%) had definite plans to return to some form of education or training. 3 (8.6%) had since completed another MA. In total, 23 non-completers (65.7%) said they would be interested in doing another MA, were due to start another MA soon, or were planning to return to complete their MA soon.

6.7 The report indicates that the tracking and certification of non-completers is extremely limited. It notes that part-certification of SVQ achievement could play a part in making the benefits from achieving part of a MA as transferable as possible, to assist career development.

Section 7: Benefits lost and gained in cases of non-completion

7.1 The report seeks to evaluate what benefits might be lost to employers and employees in cases of non-completion of the MA and whether there are benefits that can be gained by employers or employees despite non-completion.

7.2 Employers took different stances on the effects of losing staff before completion depending on the sector they worked in, the training strategies deployed and the availability or otherwise of labour.

7.3 For training providers, non-completion might well be seen as a financial loss, though a more detailed analysis of the funding issue would be required to assess its impact. Employers offered different responses in relation to financial loss depending on the level of financial contribution made by the employer, which varied considerably.

7.4 In relation to career development, completing the MA was largely beneficial to the young people interviewed for the report. Only one completer was not in employment. However, just over a quarter (7) responded that they could have achieved their current status without the MA, although some of this group responded that they felt the MA would be helpful in gaining further promotion.

7.5 Lack of understanding and awareness of what the MA is, on the part of employers and apprentices, is discussed. This can lead to failure to understand the consequences of non-completion. This is a particular issue in those sectors where the MA is not yet well recognised.

Section 8: Recommendations

The report sets out a number of recommendations for change:

8.1 Role of employers

Given the evidence that employers have a key role in ensuring successful completion of apprenticeships, an important priority must be to involve many employers more fully in the programme. Measures must be taken to ensure that they understand its value, that it meets their needs, and to help ensure that they have more effective training infrastructures in place. To achieve this the following steps should be taken:

- The Enterprise Network should be requested to take on a more active and developmental role in working with employers to engage them more fully in the MA programme.
- The SSBs should be requested to indicate what structures they have in place, or are developing, in Scotland to work with employers to engage them with the MA programme.
- The Enterprise Network and the SSBs should be requested to show how they are working together to engage employers more effectively in the programme.

8.2 Role of training providers

Given the evidence that training providers should have a key role in working with employers and apprentices in implementing a training programme, but that their role in training is often limited, and that they have placed too much emphasis on assessment, this training role should be clearly specified and monitored in the following ways:

- The type of training required for each MA should be specified in the framework.
- The Enterprise Network should provide a protocol or guidelines which specify clearly what is expected of training providers with respect to training as well as assessment.

- The implementation of these guidelines should be monitored through the quality assurance and contracts management systems.

8.3 Recruitment and induction

Steps are required to ensure that young people are only recruited onto the MA programme when this is appropriate for them and their employer, and that both the young people and their employers are fully aware of the opportunities and responsibilities involved.

- The requirements regarding recruitment and induction should be clearly specified in the framework document for each MA.
- Training providers and employers should be expected to work closely together in the processes of recruitment and induction and these processes should be monitored by the Enterprise Network through the quality assurance and contract management systems.

8.4 The nature and extent of training within MAs

- The SSBs should be required to consult with employers and training providers about the nature and extent of training required within each MA, and how this should be provided. This should be reported within the MA framework document.
- MAIG should provide guidelines regarding the nature and extent of training to be provided within MAs to assist SSBs with this work.
- MAIG should scrutinise and approve the proposals regarding the provision of training in its approval of framework documents.

8.5 Improvements in frameworks

- SSBs should be requested to undertake, in co-operation with employers, reviews designed to specify more clearly the framework requirements regarding: recruitment and induction; and training. They should also be requested to identify and address problems in frameworks with respect to: the work which trainees undertake, and for which they are being trained; the appropriateness of progression routes within the frameworks (eg from level 2 to level 3); and progression routes to other qualifications (eg HNC/D or degrees where appropriate).
- MAIG should be requested to consider these issues when scrutinising and approving framework proposals.

8.6 Quality assurance and contracts management

An enhanced quality assurance and contract management system should be put in place to ensure that training providers are only funded for MA programmes if they are providing effective training and support for apprentices and employers.

- Towards this end the review of the quality assurance and contracts management systems which the Enterprise Network is undertaking is welcomed, and a QA system should be established which will include monitoring of the following issues:
 - The nature of the relationship between training providers and employers
 - Arrangements for recruitment and induction
 - Arrangements for on-going support for training of apprentices

- Assessment arrangements
- Training providers' development plans
- Qualifications and training of training providers' staff
- The contracts management system established by the Enterprise Network should be one which focuses on the quality of training and outputs from the MA programme.
- SSBs which develop their own kite marking systems for training providers should be requested to liaise with the Enterprise Network to ensure that their schemes are complementary.

8.7 Data collection and monitoring

- The Enterprise Network should be requested to establish more effective arrangements and guidelines for data gathering to ensure that the data on progression through MAs are as full as possible.
- The leaving codes, and the guidelines, for returning data should be reviewed by the Enterprise Network to ensure that the data give a fuller and more accurate account of the outcomes for leavers, and in particular that the 'other' category is a residual one, rather than accounting for 20% of all leavers.
- Mechanisms for the tracking of young people who change training providers or move to another MA programme should be established.

8.8 The role of Careers Scotland

- Careers Scotland staff should develop their links with staff within the Local Enterprise Companies to ensure that they are fully informed regarding MA opportunities in their area, and to consider how can they can most effectively help inform young people, families and schools of the opportunities associated with MAs.
- Careers Scotland should also be encouraged to work with training providers in assisting young people who wish to move out of a MA programme to move on to a suitable alternative.

8.9 A review of targets for the MA programme

- In order to achieve higher completion rates, Scottish Executive should review the targets set to underpin a high quality work based Modern Apprenticeship training system, and place greater emphasis on quality of training and outputs from the programme rather than on starts.
- Further investigations involving key stakeholders (employers, the Enterprise Network, training providers, and SSBs) should be undertaken to establish an adequate evidence base in setting these targets.

SECTION ONE INTRODUCTION AND AIMS

This study was commissioned by the Scottish Executive to explore the factors and outcomes associated with non-completion and completion of Modern Apprenticeships (MAs). The research specification stated that:

There will be a number of factors associated with non-completion of Modern Apprenticeships. Research is required which will identify and explore these factors, and will also establish the extent to which benefits may accrue to participants in the MA programme even if it is not completed.

There is a great deal of interest at national policy level in the role of MAs in increasing competitiveness in the Scottish economy, through meeting the need for intermediate level skills in Scotland. There has been significant growth in the number of young people (and more recently those over 25) registering for a MA in the past few years, and the growth of the programme continues to be supported. The Scottish Executive, in its Lifelong Learning Strategy for Scotland (2003), stated that more funds would be available to increase the number of MAs.

Whilst the support for increased numbers starting MAs is strong at the policy level, this research aims to understand what happens after the point of registration, including how many do not complete, the factors associated with both completion and non-completion of MAs, and what can be lost due to non-completion or gained despite non-completion. For the purposes of this research, the definition of a non-completer is someone who started a Modern Apprenticeship but who did not complete the entire programme and who was not eligible for MA certification.

The aim of the research is to assist the Scottish Executive Enterprise, Transport and Lifelong Learning Department in addressing a number of key questions for the development of policy and practice for Modern Apprenticeships. These questions were specified in the research brief as:

- What are the factors that create barriers to completion?
- What benefits are lost to employees and employers from non-completion?
- How can the number of employees not completing a MA be minimised?
- What improvements could the Enterprise Network make to the quality of MA delivery, working with training providers?
- How can other stakeholders help to improve completion rates? eg through:
 - More relevant MA frameworks
 - More relevant qualifications

At the request of the Scottish Executive, the research only examines these research aims as they relate to those aged 16-24 at the time of registering for the MA, and who were registered for a MA through a Local Enterprise Company (rather than being privately funded).

SECTION TWO BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

2.1 OVERVIEW OF MODERN APPRENTICESHIPS IN SCOTLAND

Modern Apprenticeships (MAs) have been available in Scotland since 1994. The aim of the MA programme is to increase the pool of people trained to intermediate level skills. MAs were originally for young adults (aged 16-24), but the upper age limit has now been removed. Funding has been prioritised, however, for 16-17 year olds under a UK-wide government training guarantee, and the funding available to those 25 and over is currently still very limited. All Modern Apprentices are expected to have employed status.

MAs are built around an appropriate Scottish Vocational Qualification (SVQ) level 3 qualification or above. The other elements to a MA are a mixture of sector relevant SVQs/NVQs and core skills (communication, information technology, problem solving, numeracy and working with others) and, in some cases, other sector-specific qualifications. The content of the MA is described as a 'framework'. Frameworks are developed by the relevant Sector Skills Council (SSC), National Training Organisation (NTO) or other sector skills body. The term sector skills body (SSB) will be used in this report to refer to these organisations. The expected length of time needed to completed a MA varies widely between frameworks (for example, construction normally takes 4 years, but customer service can sometimes be completed in a matter of months), but even within frameworks they have a flexible duration.

For funding purposes each framework has a norm plan of 'milestones'. The aim is to provide funding in line with the apprentice's progress through the MA, but although milestones exist for administrative purposes they do provide an indication of degrees of achievement of non-completers. The number of milestones on the norm plan varies depending on the framework and the length of time in which it is expected that the MA can be completed. Milestones notionally take three months to achieve. The elements that make up the units of the SVQ are spread over a number of milestones. At the start only a small number of elements are required to complete a milestone, perhaps even just one, however towards the end a milestone may require evidence of substantially more elements.

The Scottish Executive sets targets in relation to the number of apprentices in training. According to figures supplied by Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise, at the end of March 2003 there were over 25,000 Modern Apprentices in training registered in the Scottish Enterprise Network and over 1500 in the Highlands and Islands Enterprise Network.

There are in the region of 75 different frameworks available, each relating to a different occupational sector. Such a range indicates the move to adopt the apprenticeship model in sectors not traditionally associated with apprenticeship. Frameworks for such sectors have been described as 'non-traditional', and those in sectors in which apprenticeship has a long history described as 'traditional'. The need to shape the model to fit a range of sectors means that not only the content and length of frameworks differ, but the way in which training is provided. Many MAs, and particularly the 'traditional' MAs, involve a mixture of on-the-job and off-the-job training in a further education college or other training centre. Other MAs can involve entirely on-the-job training, although in these cases there may be a level of off-the-job training provided in the workplace by the training provider or employer.

As stated, frameworks are designed by the sector skills body relevant to the industry sector, and are approved (and re-approved at least every 2-3 years) by the Modern Apprenticeship Implementation Group (MAIG). The MAIG is made up of representatives of Scottish Executive, Scottish Enterprise Network, Highlands and Islands Enterprise, Local Enterprise Companies, Careers Scotland, Scottish Qualifications Authority Accreditation Unit, Sector Skills Alliance Scotland, Scottish Further Education Training Unit and the Scottish Training Federation.

The key elements to MAIG's approval process are to ensure that the SVQ which forms the major part of the MA is appropriate and current; that the core skills are covered and are at the right level; that any other outcomes listed are appropriate for the occupation; and that there has been evidence of consultation on the content of the framework. Consultation is expected to have been undertaken with a range of employers, and sector skills bodies are encouraged to get comments during the development of the framework from the awarding body, Local Enterprise Companies, training providers and/or colleges. Consultation with trade unions, professional organisations, etc. may also take place. In cases of re-approval consultation with current or former apprentices is also encouraged.

As well as the apprentices, sector skills bodies and MAIG, other main stakeholders in the development and delivery of MAs are:

- *Scottish Enterprise and Highlands and Islands Enterprise* provide funding for training to Local Enterprise Companies;
- *Local Enterprise Companies* are responsible for administering the programme and distributing funding to training providers;
- *Employers* are expected to ensure that the training fits with the apprentice's job, to ensure that on-the-job training is provided and to support the apprentice;
- *Training providers* are under contract to the Enterprise Networks to agree provision of appropriate training throughout the apprenticeship, to assess competences, to develop individual learning plans with the employee and employer, and to administer the MA through contact with the Local Enterprise Company and by keeping the central MA management database updated;
- *Careers Scotland* has responsibility for raising awareness amongst individuals and school guidance teachers of MAs as an employment and training option;
- *Scottish Qualifications Authority (SQA)* is responsible for certification and for quality assurance in relation to awards;
- *Scottish Quality Management System (SQMS)* is responsible for quality assurance of training providers.

The stakeholders that play the most central role in terms of delivery are the training providers. It is they who have the contact with the apprentices and employers, and therefore have a great deal of responsibility in ensuring that apprentices and employers understand what is involved in the MA. While some large organisations act as their own training provider, in many cases this role is undertaken by a specialist training organisation. Smaller employing organisations have generally been discouraged in recent years from acting as the training provider because of the administrative burden involved. This means Local Enterprise Companies with few large employers acting as training providers have less contact with employers employing modern apprentices than they used to.

In this study we found that in the context of MA delivery, training providers cover a wide range of organisations and take on a variety of roles. In some cases employers organise or provide training for their own employees, in some cases training providers take some responsibility for organising or delivering training, and in other cases training providers only take on the assessment of competences. The range of training providers listed below illustrate the complexity of this aspect of the MA programme:

- Private companies that visit the workplace and assess apprentices in the workplace, but do not deliver or sub-contract any training
- Private companies that sub-contract training to colleges, and undertake assessment
- Private companies that deliver some off-the-job training, and undertake assessment
- Private companies that contract out all the training and assessment, and solely administer the programme
- Private companies that deliver in the workplace only, or a mixture of off-the-job and on-the-job training, and undertake assessment
- Not-for-profit companies that deliver some training as well as undertake assessment
- Organisations (eg councils / development companies) that put unemployed people into jobs and sub-contract the training to colleges or other training providers, but are responsible for administering the programme
- Companies with charitable status who sub-contract some training, use work-based assessors and their own trainers act as internal verifiers
- Employers who provide training and assessment in-house for their own employees
- Employers who sub-contract some of the training and do the rest in-house for their own employees
- One sector skills body undertakes a wide range of activities, including involvement in arrangements for the provision of training

Training providers range in size in terms of the number of frameworks they deliver or assess, and in terms of their geographical spread. For those large organisations operating in several Local Enterprise Company areas, the administrative burden of having a separate contract with each Local Enterprise Company led to a new system being implemented in 2002. The Lead Local Enterprise Company system means that training providers that had contracts with at least 4 Local Enterprise Companies entered into a contract with a single Lead Local Enterprise Companies. The Lead Local Enterprise Company agrees with other Local Enterprise Companies the number of MAs to be delivered in each Local Enterprise Company in which the training provider is operating. Contracts with lead training providers were allocated to Local Enterprise Companies in a way that would ensure each Local Enterprise Company was a lead for approximately the same number of apprentices. This has resulted in some examples of Local Enterprise Companies having responsibility for dealing with training providers delivering frameworks that are rarely delivered in their own area because they are not relevant to the local labour market. It can also mean Local Enterprise Companies having diminished control over the number of funded MA places they can make available to training providers in their own area for frameworks that are important to the local economy. In our research it emerged that lead training providers had a mixed reaction to the new system. Some commented that their involvement in MAs was more manageable and that the new system worked well. Others expressed concern that contact with individual Local Enterprise Companies was no longer expected, and at least one had maintained contact with individual Local Enterprise Companies as it was thought vital to the efficient running of the programme.

At the time of this study the Lead Local Enterprise Company system was relatively new and adjustment to it was still taking place.

2.2 REVIEW OF PREVIOUS RESEARCH

There have been several recent research reports produced on modern apprenticeships. The published reports most relevant to MAs in Scotland are *Review of Modern Apprenticeships in Scotland* (SQW Ltd, 2001a) and *Review of Modern Apprenticeships in Scotland: Report of Survey Findings* (SQW Ltd, 2001b). The conclusion of these reports was that employers and apprentices found the MA model fit for its purpose (SQW Ltd, 2001a). This was based on their findings that no serious concerns were raised about the overall shape of the MA package, the content of the training or the way in which it is delivered. They also found that for young people the fact that the MA carries employee (rather than trainee) status was important and that the MA programme seems to promote loyalty from young employees, particularly those on non-traditional frameworks (SQW Ltd, 2001a).

Canning and Lang had less positive views on MAs following their study of MAs in Scotland. Whilst they acknowledged the role of MAs in encouraging the development of apprenticeships in non-traditional areas, they felt that the inconsistent understanding of what can be termed an 'apprenticeship' calls into question the quality of MAs. According to Canning and Lang, existing data do not allow one to determine the level of success of MAs in increasing the pool of intermediate level skills in Scotland. They raised particular concerns about apprenticeships in some of the non-traditional frameworks, finding that assessment, rather than training, was more common and that *"this model of pedagogy tended to provide few opportunities for formal study at college and relied heavily on the bureaucratic assessment of routine work"* (p10). Despite this, they concluded that in these sectors, *"the factors associated with this high turnover of apprentices are complex, but are much more concerned with wider labour market and societal issues than those that could be attributed to pedagogy"* (p11).

In England, where a different MA system is in operation, there have been several studies of aspects of the MA system in recent years. A principal difference of the English system is that there are two levels of MA - Foundation Modern Apprenticeships, leading to the achievement of NVQ level 2, and Advanced Modern Apprenticeships, leading to NVQ level 3. Another difference is that Key Skills rather than Core Skills make up part of the MA. In relation to the young people involved in MAs in England, Coleman and Williams' (1998) evaluation found a great variety in the backgrounds of apprentices. They found that apprentices were attracted to the MA because the training related so closely to work or because it was felt it would enhance career prospects. Coleman and Williams' survey focused on apprentices in training, the vast majority of whom were satisfied with their apprenticeship. Fuller and Unwin (2003) found that nearly half of all recruits to MAs are aged between 19 and 24, with only 20% aged 16 when they start.

Kodz et al (2000) looked at occupational progression after completing a MA, interviewing 36 young people. The numbers involved were small but they found that in construction and motor vehicles sectors, progression to supervisory roles occurred only sometime after completion of the MA, and that in business administration MA completers are likely to move into specialist areas such as accounts. Generally they found that employers place more importance on work experience than the NVQ when considering a young person for

progression. Kodz et al felt that what was shared by those who made good progress with their employer was motivation and enthusiasm, but the authors felt the MA could contribute to developing these. Fuller and Unwin (2003) were concerned that a MA such as business administration, *"is not grounded in clearly defined occupational knowledge and skills, this makes it difficult to identify the jobs which business administration apprentices are being prepared for, and hinders the development of an appropriate vocational pedagogy"* (p19). They feel that this in turn can prevent an occupational identity developing in the apprentice, and not help career progression. Fuller and Unwin (2003) also note the *"complex empirical reality where individuals move in and out of education, employment and Modern Apprenticeship in varied and often erratic ways"* (p10). Kodz et al (2000) felt that there was some evidence that doing the MA could lead some young people to take up further learning opportunities.

The focus of the majority of the English studies is on the employer's perspective. Sims et al (2000) found that the business culture of small or medium sized enterprises (SMEs) created barriers to take up of MAs rather than the value placed on this type of training. However, Anderson and Metcalf (2003) found that modern apprentices were *"comparatively concentrated among small employers"*. In terms of how the MA was viewed and what it was used for, Kodz et al (2000) found that some sectors value the MA more than others - in motor vehicles it is highly valued, but in retail a lower level training is considered sufficient. According to Anderson and Metcalf (2003), to varying extents, employers used MAs to give employees the opportunity to get a qualification, for career progression, or for staff retention. Hogarth and Hasluck (2003) found that employers generally valued MAs for the structure of training that they provided, but that *"the quality and structure of training provided in relation to the engineering and construction AMAs [Advanced Modern Apprenticeships] was incomparable to the less formal learning by doing oriented training provided in the other MAs studied in the research [retail, business administration and hospitality]"*. Fuller and Unwin (2003) expressed concern about the wide range of occupational sectors included in the MA programme in England. They felt that *"given the range of sectors which are allowed to offer the Modern Apprenticeship and the relative freedom of the NTOs to design their own frameworks, it is not surprising that there are enormous variations between apprenticeships in terms of: pay; length of training; provision of on and off-the-job training; and range of qualifications included"* (p7). The government has attempted to reduce the disparity between frameworks in terms of time to complete and requirements for underpinning knowledge through the introduction of 'Technical Certificates', developed by the NTOs or based on existing vocational qualifications. The aim of these Technical Certificates is to deliver the underpinning knowledge relevant to the NVQ through an off-the-job taught course. The aim was for all frameworks to include a Technical Certificate by August 2003.

In relation to studies on the employer's perspective, Anderson and Metcalf (2003) stated that in their study, 82% of apprentices received some off-the-job training. They found that the key skills element (similar to the core skills element in Scotland) was viewed by some employers as irrelevant to MAs. They conclude that employers' dissatisfaction with either their level of involvement in developing the training plan or the content of the off-the-job training meant they were more likely to be dissatisfied overall. They suggest these are therefore key aspects in maintaining the participation of employers in MAs. Fuller and Unwin (2003) note, however, the passivity of employers in the process and the role training providers play in encouraging employers to take on apprentices. They feel that *"the intervention of the training provider who promises to shoulder the 'burden' of recruitment, selection and official paperwork, can be very persuasive"* (p9). Overall, they felt that *"Very little is really known*

about how apprenticeship is being used and experienced in different sectors and, particularly, by individual employers. An important implication of this knowledge vacuum is that policymakers, researchers and practitioners remain almost as far from understanding how to conceptualise and construct apprenticeship to fit contemporary economic, occupational and social conditions as they did before the introduction of the Modern Apprenticeship seven years ago" (p21-22). Finally, in terms of the impact of their involvement in MAs, Kodz et al (2000) felt that to some extent employers may be encouraged by their involvement to provide other learning opportunities.

Studies on non-completion in England include a large study in which interviews were conducted with 772 non-completers who had been on the Care, Hospitality, Retail, Motor and Electrotechnical MAs (IFF Research Ltd, 2000). The key factors in non-completion that IFF found were: getting a new job, often because of better pay or prospects; the difficulty of combining training and their work; being dismissed or being made redundant; and personal issues (including a finding that 10% of female apprentices left due to pregnancy). Also significant was a lack of understanding on the part of apprentices about what the MA was and what it involved, and a similar lack of understanding amongst their employers, many of whom were new to MAs. IFF also found that despite not completing, most non-completers felt positive about aspects of the MA experience.

Anderson and Metcalf (2003) found that 78% of employers thought that completion was very important, but there was a variation between frameworks on this matter. In construction, for example, completion was seen as important, but was less important in retail, though their findings suggest that *"whilst the low level of completion may be a problem, this is mitigated by completion being higher in the occupations where this matters more often to employers"* (p vi).

Fuller and Unwin (2003) found that the majority of those leaving MAs are employed, but 11% become unemployed on leaving, most notably in traditional sectors such as construction and motor vehicles.

Little is known about those who leave the MA programme early in Scotland. The SQW study did undertake a limited exploration of reasons for leaving the MA programme through a telephone survey with 23 non-completers (2001b). Their findings give some initial information on the reasons why young people leave the MA. Being made redundant and finding another job were among the top reasons given for early leaving, as was not liking the type of work being done. However the reason for leaving was given as 'other' for a quarter of these non-completers. This is not unpacked in the report, although this is the highest category. SQW's research also states that of the non-completers, 30% left the programme with less than six months to go (the majority of this 30% with less than three months to go).

Other aspects of the two SQW reports provide valuable information on who is participating in MAs and what their experiences are. For example, there are differences in who is participating in traditional and non-traditional frameworks, particularly in terms of gender (there tends to be more males registered on traditional frameworks, and more females on non-traditional ones), and what their experiences and outcomes are in relation to the type of framework they are on. For example, it was found that non-traditional frameworks had a significantly higher percentage of non-completers (SQW, 2001b).

Particular issues are raised for those living in rural areas. Uptake of MAs in rural areas, including Highlands and Islands, is limited because of the range of provision it is possible to make economically viable in such areas. Cartmel and Furlong's (2000) research exploring youth unemployment in rural areas highlights that such young people face particular problems. For example, their study found that where the young person had to make long and complex journeys, employers could be wary about taking them on. Although youth unemployment tends to be less common in rural than urban areas, rural labour markets are characterised by low skill and insecure employment. In addition, rural employment is concentrated in small firms in which opportunities for young people to undergo training or to upgrade their skills are often limited. In relation to MA provision, it is suggested that information technology may be one way to begin to overcome such difficulties. In 2001 North Highland College began to deliver a small number of Hospitality MAs on-line.

Summary

These studies point to a range of factors that can be influential on completion, non-completion and retention in relation to MAs. Firstly, the value accorded to the MA by young people, employers and the wider occupational sector; secondly, the understanding of young people and employers of what the MA is; thirdly, the way that the training is delivered and the location in which it is delivered; fourthly, job conditions such as pay, prospects, the security of the job, and the opportunities for receiving appropriate training or experience; and finally, personal issues. These studies also suggest, however, that for some, and perhaps particularly in certain sectors, non-completion does not significantly affect career progression, or at least the ability to find work, and can still be viewed as a positive experience for those involved. In some sectors traditionally associated with apprenticeship (such as construction and motor vehicles), non-completion can be a more serious issue.

SECTION THREE METHODOLOGY

3.1 SAMPLING FRAMEWORK

This is a national study on issues of completion and non-completion, but due to constraints of time and resources we focused on 6 frameworks and 4 Local Enterprise Companies to explore these issues.

The frameworks were chosen to provide an appropriate spread of traditional and non-traditional frameworks. They also included frameworks with a range of overall non-completion rates, but which would have a large number of non-completers potentially available to be contacted to participate in the research. We have chosen some of the most popular frameworks, which cover a high percentage of total apprentices.

The six frameworks that were selected, and which are referred to in the presentation of findings as 'the six frameworks' were:

- Business Administration
- Construction
- Customer Service
- Hospitality
- Motor Vehicles
- Retail Distribution

The choice of Local Enterprise Companies was determined by a wish to include one large urban, one medium-sized predominantly urban, a mixed rural/urban and a rural Local Enterprise Company, and a range of geographical areas. We also wished to, potentially, have a large number of non-completers that could be asked to participate in the research in the six frameworks in those Local Enterprise Companies. The result was that 3 Scottish Enterprise Network Local Enterprise Companies were chosen to meet the first three categories (Glasgow, Forth Valley and Grampian), and given the small numbers involved in MAs in individual Highlands and Islands Enterprise Local Enterprise Companies, the whole Highlands and Islands Enterprise network area was chosen instead of a rural Local Enterprise Company.

3.2 METHODS

The study draws on both quantitative and qualitative data.

3.2.1 Quantitative data

Existing Scottish Enterprise, Highlands and Islands Enterprise and Scottish Qualifications Authority data were used to provide an overview of the number of 16-24 year olds who have been involved in MAs between 2000 and 2003, completion and non-completion rates amongst this group, social and demographic characteristics of apprentices, milestones achieved and time on programme of non-completers, and some comparison of MA data with

data on other training routes. The quantitative analyses served principally to meet the first research aim of this study.

The following datasets were used as sources of these data analyses:

- A dataset provided by Scottish Enterprise Network covering all starts on all frameworks between January 2000 and January 2003. The sample size was 22,208. The dataset provided current status (in training, completer, non-completer) of each of these starts, and was used to select the 6 frameworks and 3 Scottish Enterprise Network Local Enterprise Companies that are the focus of the study, to analyse the number of milestones achieved by non-completers before they left, to calculate the proportion of male non-completers and female non-completers in the 6 frameworks, to calculate the number of people from ethnic minorities who start a MA, and to calculate the number of people registered disabled who start a MA.
- A dataset provided by Scottish Enterprise Network indicating the number of starts, leavers, proportion of leavers that were completers and the number of apprentices in training over the course of 3 financial years: 2000-01, 2001-02 and 2002-03. These were used to indicate non-completion rates (proportion of leavers who were non-completers) across all frameworks, and across the 6 frameworks for each of those years, and an analysis of uptake and growth across the whole MA programme and within the 6 frameworks.
- A dataset provided by Scottish Enterprise Network covering all leavers in the whole Scottish Enterprise Network in all frameworks, who left between October 2001 and March 2003. This dataset was used to examine the leaving codes attributed to these leavers.
- A dataset provided by Scottish Enterprise Network covering all leavers in the 6 frameworks and the 3 Scottish Enterprise Network Local Enterprise Companies (Forth Valley, Glasgow and Grampian) who left their MA, either as completers or non-completers, between October 2001 and March 2003. The sample size was 2783. This dataset was used to examine the age of completers and non-completers at the start of their MA, and the length of time non-completers spent on the MA.
- A dataset provided by Highlands and Islands Enterprise covering all starts on all frameworks between January 2000 and January 2003. The sample size was 1690. The dataset was used to indicate the proportion of non-completers who left with no achievement or with part achievement of the MA.
- A dataset provided by Highlands and Islands Enterprise indicating the ethnicity of starts, the leaving codes attributed to leavers (completers and non-completers) and the time spent on the programme before non-completers left, over the course of 3 financial years: 2000-01, 2001-02 and 2002-03.
- A dataset provided by SQA indicating the number of SVQ Level 3 certifications registered over the 3 financial years: 2000-01, 2001-02 and 2002-03. This was used to compare SVQ level 3 certifications with MA completers over the same time period.

3.2.2 Qualitative data

Qualitative data were produced through interviews with representatives from the majority of the stakeholder groups involved in MAs at the levels of provision and policy. In total, 133 interviews were undertaken for this study. Interviews with those at the 'strategic level' were semi-structured, allowing broad themes to be developed in dialogue with the interviewee. Interviews with young people, employers and training providers were more structured, but allowed for different strands to be explored through follow up questioning depending on the responses of the interviewee. Even in these more structured interviews, interviewees were encouraged to raise issues that they felt were important. Almost all the interviews were conducted over the telephone. Interviews with all but the young people were tape recorded and transcribed. For the young people interviews, notes were taken during the interview. Interviews were analysed thematically around the aims of the research.

Interviews with Enterprise Network, Local Enterprise Companies, and Careers Scotland

Interviews were undertaken with 11 representatives of the Enterprise Network and Careers Scotland. This included staff working at both a national and Local Enterprise Company level. These interviews covered issues associated with the operation of the MA programme, and factors associated with both completion and non-completion. They also considered issues regarding possible improvements in the operation of the programme.

Interviews with sector skills bodies

An interview was undertaken with a senior representative from the sector skills body responsible for each of the six frameworks that are the focus of the study. These interviews covered issues associated with the development and operation of the frameworks in the differing context of the six frameworks involved. They also dealt with factors associated with completion and non completion, and opportunities for change. Where appropriate they dealt with implications of the change to becoming a SSC.

Interviews with training providers

Interviews were undertaken with representatives of 29 training providers involved in MA delivery and assessment. The criteria for selecting these training providers were that they were delivering at least one of the 6 frameworks in at least one of the 4 Local Enterprise Companies that form the sampling framework. A variety of sizes and types of training provider were included. In most cases, the local or lead Local Enterprise Company made initial contact with the training provider and passed the contact details on to the research team. Interviews were conducted over the telephone, tape recorded and transcribed. Each interview lasted approximately 30-40 minutes. The aims of the interviews were to gain a better understanding of the MA system, the training provider's own role in it and their relationship with the other stakeholders, their views and experiences on issues relating to completion and non-completion, and suggestions on improving MAs.

Distribution of interviews by type of training provider:

Private training provider	Further Education College	Council	Local Development Company	Chamber of Commerce
20	4	3	1	1

Of these 29, 5 were employers as well as being training providers.

Distribution of interviews by Local Enterprise Company:

Forth Valley	Glasgow	Grampian	Highlands and Islands Enterprise	Lead*
5	5	5	6	8

*Lead training providers that operated in most or all of the 4 Local Enterprise Company areas.

Distribution of interviews by framework:

Business administration	Construction	Customer service	Hospitality	Motor vehicles	Retail distribution
15	4	12	8	6	5

The difference in totals for frameworks can be explained in part by the fact that some frameworks are mainly delivered by a few lead training providers, whilst others are delivered by a wide range of training providers of different sizes and types.

Interviews with employing organisations

Interviews were undertaken with representatives of 21 employing organisations who are currently or have recently employed modern apprentices. As data protection regulations prevented the research team from receiving contact details for employing organisations without their permission, training providers were asked to contact them on behalf of the research team and to pass on their contact details. Making contact with the named person was often difficult, and despite persistent effort a number of contacts were not made. In other cases, contact was initially made, but finding time for the interview eventually proved too problematic for some organisations. The outcome is that fewer interviews with employing organisations were undertaken than had been intended. Most interviews were carried out over the telephone (though a few were face-to-face), tape recorded and transcribed. Each interview lasted between 20 and 40 minutes.

The aims of the interviews were to find out their views on training and MAs in particular, how they recruit on to MAs, the nature of the MA training, the reasons for completion and non-completion, and whether any improvements could be made to MAs.

Distribution of interviews by employer size:

SME	Chain	Large employer	Corporate
14	4	1	2

Distribution of interviews by Local Enterprise Company:

Forth Valley	Glasgow	Grampian	Highlands and Islands Enterprise
3	4	6	8

Distribution of interviews by framework:

Business administration	Construction	Customer service	Hospitality	Motor vehicles	Retail distribution
5	3	3	4	4	1

Interviews with former apprentices

The intention of the research was to interview young people who were former modern apprentices, both completers and non-completers, in roughly equal numbers over frameworks and Local Enterprise Company areas. In practice, contacting young people was problematic for the research team. Data protection regulations prevented contact details being passed on to the team without the young person's permission. The initial strategy was to work through training providers who either contacted young people directly or, in the majority of cases, sent letters out to young people on behalf of the research team. Young people were offered a CD voucher if they agreed to participate. This strategy did not yield many responses, particularly from non-completers. The research team then contacted Scottish Enterprise Network and asked them to send out letters directly to non-completers in the six frameworks and three Local Enterprise Company areas (364 letters were sent), again offering a CD voucher to those who participated. This strategy produced a better response.

In Highlands and Islands Enterprise, letters were sent out directly from Highlands and Islands Enterprise to both completers and non-completers on our behalf - a strategy which did not involve training providers. This did not result in a large number of young people from the Highlands and Islands Enterprise area taking part in the study.

A total of 66 young people were interviewed for the study. Of the 66, 3 reported that they had never been involved in an MA, and a further three were still in training.

The data used in this report are from 60 young people, 25 completers and 35 non-completers. The number was almost evenly split by gender, 29 males and 31 females, with an age range of 16 - 25 years. Distribution by Local Enterprise Company was fairly even apart from in the Highlands and Islands Enterprise area. Distribution by framework was more uneven.

Distribution of interviews by Local Enterprise Company:

Forth Valley	Glasgow	Grampian	Highlands and Islands Enterprise	Other
16	18	18	4	4*

*These were young people who responded to our request for help, but who were not involved in a MA in one of the four Local Enterprise Company areas.

Distribution of interviews by framework:

Business administration	Construction	Customer service	Hospitality	Motor vehicles	Retail distribution
15	11	6	10	13	5

The majority of young people were interviewed by telephone, although a small number at the start of the project were interviewed face-to-face. These interviews were used to help finalise the telephone interview schedule. The telephone interviews lasted between 15 and 30 minutes, and were written up immediately after each one. The interviews explored educational and work history, reason and manner of entry to MA, experiences of MA, factors which were associated with completion or non completion, satisfaction with current situation and future plans.

SECTION FOUR OVERVIEW OF EXISTING DATA

In this section, an overview of the operation of the MA programme in the years 2000 - 2003 is presented through drawing on a range of datasets provided by Scottish Enterprise and Highlands and Islands Enterprise. It deals with the 16-24 year old age group, and Local Enterprise Company funded MAs only, and provides information on the following issues:

- Uptake and growth of MA programme
- Non-completion and completion
- Social and demographic characteristics of apprentices
- Time on programme

Data have been analysed that give a picture of these issues in the whole Enterprise Network, but large amounts of data have been analysed that relate only to the six frameworks that are the focus of this study (business administration, construction, customer service, hospitality, motor vehicles and retail distribution), and in some cases only to the three Scottish Enterprise Network Local Enterprise Companies used (Forth Valley, Glasgow and Grampian) and to Highlands and Islands Enterprise. Different datasets also cover different time periods, as outlined in the Methodology section (Section 3) and in the table titles.

Data provided by the Scottish Qualifications Authority (SQA) is used to compare certifications of SVQ Level 3 and MAs.

The range of datasets used are described in the Methodology section (Section 3).

4.1 NOTES ON THE DATA

It is important to note that the Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise datasets are drawn from the management databases for the MA programme. These databases rely on the timely input by the training providers administering the MA to keep them up to date.

Apprentices are not tracked by the MA management database, so when an apprentice changes training provider or employer, a new record is created and they are registered as a non-completer on their former record. This may also occur when an apprentice takes a break from the MA, but later picks up where they left off. Non-completion (and start) figures are distorted by such cases. The extent to which this occurs is not clear.

Non-completion figures cannot be calculated in absolute terms without the benefit of a cohort analysis. As registration can take place at any time, and the duration of the MA is flexible, a cohort analysis is not possible using existing data, and such an analysis has not yet been carried out by Scottish Enterprise Network or Highlands and Islands Enterprise.

The data from the Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise databases are, however, acknowledged to be the most comprehensive available on MA provision, and are accepted as the most accurate data on which to base an overall picture of the programme's functioning.

4.2 UPTAKE AND GROWTH

This section provides an overview of the uptake and growth of the MA programme in terms of starts.

	2000 - 2001	2001 - 2002	2002 - 2003
Scottish Enterprise Network	9392	16406	16427
Highlands and Islands Enterprise	642	791	1685
Total	10034	17197	18112

In Scottish Enterprise Network, there was major growth in uptake of MAs between the financial years 2000-01 and 2001-02, with a consolidation in the number of new starts since. In Highlands and Islands Enterprise the period of significant growth was between 2001-02 and 2002-03 (Table 1).

	2000 - 2001		2001 - 2002		2002 - 2003	
	SEn	HIE	SEn	HIE	SEn	HIE
Business administration	1095	64	1694	66	1385	260
Construction	1564	191	1532	226	1624	252
Customer service	1444	50	2429	51	2500	227
Hospitality	756	24	1434	58	1456	133
Motor vehicles	744	52	1272	72	1134	87
Retail distribution	351	27	382	19	231	24

Table 2 indicates that patterns of growth, consolidation, and indeed contraction, can be observed in both 'traditional' and 'no-traditional' frameworks. Patterns of strong growth followed by consolidation can be observed in the 'non-traditional' frameworks of business administration and customer services, and in the more 'traditional' motor vehicles framework. The strongly 'traditional' construction framework remains one of the largest, but has been experiencing a period of relatively stable participation, and has now been exceeded by customer services for the number of starts. Hospitality, which has a mixture of 'traditional' apprenticeships such as catering, and less traditional, such as hotel receptionist, has enjoyed a period of growth, followed by consolidation. This may also be associated with the establishment of the SSC in this sector, which is underway.

Retail distribution experienced modest growth followed by contraction, and the overall numbers are very low, particularly in view of the number of young people who now work in this sector. A number of factors may be relevant here. This is a sector in which very high

rates of turnover of staff are reported. It also appears that many young people enter this sector initially as part-time employees, and the choice of it as a longer term career may take time to emerge. The framework itself has been subject to major review by the SSC to ensure that it is more in line with the needs of the industry and employers. It is also a sector where there is substantial use of in-house training by employers to meet the needs of large retail groups, and therefore many of these organisations may place less emphasis on the MA qualification.

4.3 COMPLETION AND NON-COMPLETION

Data on completion and non-completion could only be provided for Scottish Enterprise Network in this report. In the Scottish Enterprise Network data, 'leavers' refers to both completers (those who left the MA having fully completed it) and non-completers (those who left the MA without fully completing it).

Table 3 Leavers in all frameworks, and percentage of these leavers that were completers, in Scottish Enterprise Network in financial years ending March 2001, March 2002 and March 2003

	2000 - 2001	2001 - 2002	2002 - 2003
Total leavers	6991	8810	13286
Completers as % of leavers	48	51	48

It can be noted that completion rates over this period are relatively stable, with a small rise to 51% in 2001-02, followed by a decline to 48% in 2002-03 (Table 3). However it can also be noted that the total number of starts increased by 43% over this period (Table 1). In this context it might be expected that the higher numbers registering for an MA would create a more heterogeneous group and that this, together with the growth in numbers, might have put additional strain on the system. In these circumstances it is interesting to note that a relatively stable completion rate has been achieved.

Table 4. Leavers in 6 frameworks, and percentage of these leavers that were completers, in Scottish Enterprise Network in financial years ending March 2001, March 2002 and March 2003

	2000 - 2001		2001 - 2002		2002 - 2003	
	No.	% complete	No.	% complete	No.	% complete
Business administration	799	49	1028	62	1249	57
Construction	945	49	1163	62	1116	47
Customer service	1053	61	1348	46	2376	58
Hospitality	531	10	754	19	1231	23
Motor vehicles	682	44	789	38	875	39
Retail distribution	242	16	309	24	291	31

Table 4 again indicates the complexity of the pattern across the MA programme, and between frameworks which can be seen as both ‘traditional’ and ‘non traditional’. These figures indicate that despite a difference in history of apprenticeship and training between traditional and non-traditional frameworks, there is no evidence here that this is producing major differences in completion. Although MAs in construction and motor vehicles are generally well established traditional structures, this is not leading to significantly better completion rates than those found in business administration or customer service, and indeed the completion rates in motor vehicles are considerably lower. A complex set of factors are at work here which include recruitment methods and labour turnover in the different sectors, the length and demands of the different MA frameworks, and arrangements for delivery.

It can also be noted that there has been a consistent improvement in completion rates in retail distribution and hospitality, though both started from very low proportions of completers. These are both sectors with relatively high levels of staff turnover, and these improved completion rates may reflect improvements in procedures associated with recruitment to MAs, to help ensure that the young people recruited are more likely to remain employed in the sector. They may also reflect developments within the framework and the delivery of the framework.

4.4 SOCIAL AND DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF APPRENTICES

4.4.1 Gender and non-completion

Data on gender are presented here in relation to the number of starts, and proportion of male and female starts who do not complete. These figures relate to data that include all 16-24 year olds who started in the Enterprise network between January 2000 and January 2003.

Table 5 Percentage of male and female total starts and percentage of male and female starts who do not complete, for Scottish Enterprise Network in 6 frameworks, who started between January 2000 and January 2003

	Total starts		Non-completers	
	% Male	% Female	% of male starts who do not complete	% of female starts who do not complete
Business administration	14.8	85.2	36.7	30.3
Construction	99.3	0.7	19.2	28.1
Customer service	35.4	64.6	41.2	36
Hospitality	53.5	46.5	52.3	55.1
Motor vehicles	98.9	1.1	32.1	36.4
Retail distribution	34.7	65.3	68.2	61.3

Traditional gender patterns in sectors such as construction, motor vehicles, business administration and customer service are maintained in the pattern of recruitment on MAs (Table 5). The figures here give an indication of the difficulties there would appear to be in

some frameworks for those of a gender not traditionally associated with the sector to both start the MA and then complete it. For example, in construction, not only are females highly unlikely to register for a MA, but the non-completion rate is greater than for males. This pattern is repeated across the other frameworks.

Table 6 Percentage of male and female total starts and percentage of male and female starts who do not complete in Highlands and Islands network for 6 frameworks, who started between January 2000 and January 2003

	Total starts		Non-completers	
	%Male	% Female	% of male starts who do not complete	% of female starts who do not complete
Business Administration	6.6	93.4	81.8	37.4
Construction	99.1	0.9	22	25
Customer service	33.1	66.9	56.8	33.7
Hospitality	54.2	45.8	53.4	49
Motor Vehicles	100	0	26.2	-
Retail distribution	38.2	61.8	61.9	47.1

Whilst these percentages for Highlands and Islands Enterprise are based on much lower figures than those in Scottish Enterprise Network, they show a similar pattern of male and female registrations on frameworks (Table 6). In Highlands and Islands Enterprise it seems that males are less likely than in Scottish Enterprise Network to sign on for non-traditional frameworks, and in business administration in particular the small number that do register have been unlikely to complete (these figures represent the actual figure of 9 out of 11 male starts having left without completing as at January 2003).

4.4.2 Age and non-completion

Data on this is only provided for Scottish Enterprise Network. The data give the age at the time of registration of all those who left their MA between October 2001 and March 2003, either as a completer or non-completer. The data only relate to those who left one of the 6 frameworks, and whose home Local Enterprise Company was Forth Valley, Glasgow or Grampian (Table 7).

Table 7 Number and percentage of leavers by age at start of MA who left one of the 6 frameworks between October 2001 and March 2003 as completer or non-completer

Age at start of MA	No. completers	% of total leavers	No. non-completers	% of total leavers	Total
15	19	50	19	50	38
16	239	46.6	274	53.4	513
17	218	49.3	224	50.7	442
18	181	47.4	201	52.6	382
19	146	44.9	179	55.1	325
20	123	41.8	171	58.2	294
21	135	47.4	150	52.6	285
22	109	46.4	126	53.6	235
23	90	47.4	100	52.6	190
24	47	57.3	35	42.7	82

Apart from the small number leaving their MA at age 15, the number of leavers of each age group decreases as their age increases. This may reflect a similar pattern in the age at registration, as registration figures will be highest for 16-17 year olds for whom funding is prioritised. However this cannot be confirmed on the basis of the datasets we have. A reasonable conclusion from the percentages of leavers who are completers and leavers who are non-completers would be that age does not have any particular role to play in whether or not a young person completes their MA.

4.4.3 Ethnicity of apprentices

Data on the ethnicity of young people starting a MA between January 2000 and January 2003 were provided by Scottish Enterprise Network (Table 8).

Table 8 Ethnicity of all starts between January 2000 and January 2003 in Scottish Enterprise Network, in all frameworks

	Number of starts	% of population in 2001 census for Scotland
Black African	2	0.1
Black Other	11	0.02
Black Caribbean	5	0.04
Chinese	9	0.32
Indian	21	0.3
Pakistani	28	0.63
White	1497	97.99
Other	16	0.44
Prefer not to say	143	-

Not including those who responded with 'prefer not to say', the total number of the sample is 1589, of which 94.2% classed themselves as 'white'. Comparison with the outcomes of the 2001 census for Scotland indicates that the proportion of those who registered for a MA between January 2000 and January 2003 who were 'white' was lower than in the general population (97.99% classified themselves as 'white' in the census).

Data on the ethnicity of young people starting a MA in the financial years 2000-01, 2001-02 and 2002-03 were provided by Highlands and Islands Enterprise. The total number of young people who registered for MAs in one of the financial years 00-01, 01-02 and 02-03, who classified themselves as 'white' was 3107, which is 99.6% of all starts over that time period.

4.4.4 Disability and MA registration

The total number of those who started between January 2000 and January 2003 in the Scottish Enterprise Network who were registered as disabled was 63.

4.5 TIME ON PROGRAMME

The time spent by completers and non-completers on the MA programme before leaving was analysed using two datasets - all those who left their MA who had been on one of the 6 frameworks in the Forth Valley, Glasgow and Grampian Local Enterprise Companies between October 2001 and March 2003, and all those that had left their MA in one of the financial years 2000-01, 2001-02 and 2002-03 who had been on one of the 6 frameworks in the Highlands and Islands Enterprise network.

Table 9 shows the time taken to complete the MA for a sample of 1305 completers in the Scottish Enterprise Network.

Table 9 Time taken to complete (time between registered start date and completion date) for all completers between October 2001 and March 2003 in the 6 frameworks in Forth Valley, Glasgow and Grampian Local Enterprise Companies

	Total no of completers	6 months or less (%)	1 year or less (%)	More than 1 year (%)	3 years or more (%)	4 years or more (%)
Business admin.	321	10.9	59.8	40.2	16.5	0
Construction	276	1.1	1.4	98.6	94.9	39.9
Customer service	485	51.6	83.3	16.7	0	0
Hospitality	57	1.8	35.1	64.9	0	0
Motor vehicles	142	2.1	6.3	93.7	50	7.7
Retail distribution	24	16.7	50	50	0	0

This table indicates the variability in length of MAs, both within and, more notably, between frameworks. The majority of those undertaking a construction MA completed it after 3-4 years, while over half of those completing a customer service MA did so in less than 6 months (and 12% achieved it after being registered for 3 months or less). Although the content of the framework and the way it is delivered should be the point of comparison between frameworks in different sectors in terms of their quality, these figures raise questions about the comparability of frameworks in terms of the amount of training a MA represents in different sectors.

The amount of time spent by non-completers on the programme is summarised in Table 10. The sample size for the Scottish Enterprise Network data was 1486. This sample, broken down by four time categories, gives the following outcome.

Table 10 Time spent on MA programme by non-completers of 6 frameworks in Forth Valley, Glasgow and Grampian Local Enterprise Companies, who left between October 2001 and March 2003

90 days or less	91-180 days	181-365 days	More than 365 days
26%	23.7%	26%	24.3%

The sample size for the Highlands and Islands Enterprise data was 574. The sample broken down by four time categories gives the following outcome (Table 11).

Table 11 Time spent on MA programme by non-completers of 6 frameworks in Highlands and Islands Enterprise network who left between April 2000 and March 2003

1-3 months	4-6 months	7-12 months	12 months or more
17.3%	29.1%	31%	22.6%

Both these samples (Tables 10 and 11) failed to show any clear pattern of time spent on the MA before non-completion within or between frameworks. In both cases, less than half left within the first 6 months.

4.6 COMPARISON OF MA DATA WITH THOSE RELATING TO OTHER VOCATIONAL TRAINING

4.6.1 Completion rates of Advanced Modern Apprenticeships

Completion rates for the Advanced Modern Apprenticeship in England published by the Learning and Skills Council (July 2003) are calculated as the proportion of all leavers over the course of a year who completed the entire framework (therefore are calculated in the same way that the Scottish figures have been in this report). The overall completion rate is given as 26%. This is significantly lower than the completion rate in Scotland (see Table 3). The completion rates for individual frameworks include 33% for construction, 25% for 'business administration and management', 16% for 'retailing, customer service and transportation', and 19% for 'hospitality, sports leisure and travel'.

4.6.2 Pass rates of HNs

Data available from SFEFC on the qualification results for final year group award enrolments for 2000-01 indicate that 54% of HND and 58% of HNC students passed (SFEFC, 2003). While these figures are somewhat higher than those for the MA programmes, they help provide a context for the MA completion rate, and an indicator of pass rates on vocational programmes which are recruiting a fairly heterogeneous student group.

4.6.3 Comparison of MA and SVQ Level 3 data

SQA gather data on the certification of SVQ level 3 from all awarding bodies. These data include those achieving the SVQ Level 3 in the context of a MA, but in the presentation of the data those achieving it as part of a MA are not differentiated from those achieving the SVQ outside of a MA or without completing a MA. The number of MA certifications are compared in Table 12 with the number of relevant SVQ level 3 certifications over the same time period (financial years 2000-01, 2001-02 and 2002-03) for 5 of the 6 frameworks (SQA acknowledge that the data on SVQ Level 3 relevant to the Motor Vehicles MA are provided by the two approved awarding bodies and that these data may not be complete, and therefore they cannot be included here).

Table 12 SVQ Level 3 certifications and MA completions in whole Scottish Enterprise Network for 5 frameworks in financial years ending March 2001, March 2002 and March 2003

	2000-01		2001-02		2002-03	
	Level 3	MA	Level 3	MA	Level 3	MA
Business administration	856	393	881	639	811	706
Construction	417	467	443	725	843	527
Customer service	1336	646	990	621	1589	1376
Hospitality	48	52	241	144	317	282
Retail distribution	36	38	47	73	87	91

There are examples in these figures of the MA completion total being higher than the SVQ Level 3 total, which in theory should not be possible. It may be possible to explain this anomaly by the time taken between completion and certification, or by when information is passed from the awarding body to SQA, but there is not in fact a clear explanation.

The other interesting point to note are the examples in these data of the number of level 3 certifications being much higher than that of MA completions in the same sector and time period. This is particularly true of customer service and business administration, but also can be seen, for example, in construction in 2002-03. This suggests that many people achieve the SVQ level 3 outside the context of a MA, but this can in part be explained by the inclusion of all age groups in the SQA figures. The MA figures only include those aged 16-24. A further explanation of the difference in numbers may be that all three of these frameworks have mandatory requirements additional to the SVQ level 3 and core skills. In the case of business administration and customer service other factors leading to registration of the SVQ but not the MA may be that the employer or the trainee only considers the SVQ Level 3 important or necessary to the role of the trainee; or it may be a lack of awareness of the option of doing a MA; or the fact that modern apprentices are required to have employee, rather than trainee, status. An issue in construction may be that some time after the completion of the SVQ, apprentices are required to undertake a skills test, and only at that point are they considered to have finished their apprenticeship. They would therefore be certificated for the SVQ before being registered as a MA completer.

SECTION FIVE **FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH COMPLETION AND NON-COMPLETION**

This section explores factors that influence whether or not young people complete the MA. It draws on data from the interviews with all groups involved in the study. It is clear from the analysis that there are a complexity of issues which are associated with non-completion and completion.

5.1 WORKPLACE CONTEXT

Having a supportive workplace context emerged as a key theme from all the interview datasets. For example, almost all the training providers interviewed responded that employers had a crucial role to play in supporting the MA process. Of the young people who did not complete the training, over one third (13) gave issues related to their workplace context as their main reason for leaving the MA. This importance is reflected in the views of one Local Enterprise Company respondent:

They [employers] are probably as pivotal as the young person. In the role if they are not supportive of the young person through the programme then they will never achieve. From that point of view, however, I think there is maybe some work that we, as a network, need to do to make the employer feel more involved and to let them understand the policies of Scottish Enterprise and encourage them to bring learning into their working environment from that point of view and basically...let them see the benefits to them as an organisation. But we have obviously not tended to do that proactively from an employers point of view of engaging suppliers
(Local Enterprise Company representative)

As this quote shows, employers play a key role in the system. However, it also suggests that employers may not understand the system, or be as active as they could be. In analysis of the data, several linked and overlapping issues emerged related to the workplace context.

5.1.1 Supervisor / manager support

Employers who took an interest in the training process and who understood the MA programme or where a key manager, for example, was particularly supportive, could be important in whether or not the MA was completed. One training provider commented:

..if you don't have the employers or the supervisors on your side, life can be really difficult. You know you could go into a shop to see a youngster and find that the manager has let them have the day off without telling anybody or telling the assessor I'm sorry we're too busy we can't let you in, so you really need the employer to make an effort to be on your side.
(Training provider delivering business administration, customer service, hospitality, motor vehicles, retail distribution)

For young people this commitment from their employer was a key aspect. For those who completed it was clearly important:

My boss is very supportive. She gives me time to complete my work, and is always asking how I am getting on
(F, completer, business administration)

The importance of employer support is also reflected in the data from the Enterprise Network interviews:

the support of the employer.... and in some cases we know it comes down to the individuals within the organisation as well, they have to have that commitment at buy-in that they will help that young person through and support them to the achievement of their qualification
(Local Enterprise Company representative)

However, although this employer support is identified as being so important by respondents, the lack of an adequate employer training infrastructure was identified as an important problem by one of the SSB respondents:

I think if you are going to be involved in training situations, the person who is responsible for the training needs to be developed as a trainer first, not necessarily as an assessor. I think that's a different issue but I think they need to be there as a trainer first and foremost and at the moment there is no requirement for that and we put people into situations where there is no qualified level of staff taking responsibility for the individual's training, and the training that is offered in the workplace can be fantastic and can be appalling, and I would like to see that system and that process much more regulated than it is at the moment.
(SSB respondent)

5.1.2 A culture where training is valued and supported

A work culture in which training is prioritised and valued can have a positive impact on completion rates. Analysis of the employers' interviews confirmed this. Those employers reporting high retention stated that they provided time for training activities to be undertaken. Those who recognised the importance of supporting apprentices provided support, including allowing them time to go to off the job training; time at work to undertake portfolio development; personal tutoring/mentoring on the job; opportunities to develop beyond the immediate work role; or giving personal counselling and advice. Where these kinds of support were provided, it was seen as an important aspect of retention and success.

However young people did not always find the workplace to be sufficiently supportive. An environment in which employers did not give support, encouragement and time to young people contributed directly to drop out, in particular in cases where the needs of the job swamped any training issues. One young man exemplifies this point. He was working in a small family run bakers, and commented on how when he started the job, his training was important to his employers. As time went on and he became more competent at his job, the interest in his training began to wane. He says:

At first they were keen on helping me, but as I got good at the job that all stopped. They just wanted the job done and when I asked for them to show me things it would

always be: "We'll show you that tomorrow" but then they didn't. I lasted two years so didn't have that long to go, but in the end I got so fed up I just packed it in
(M, non-completer, hospitality)

He reports feeling that he had lost out on his chosen career (to be a baker) because of the attitude of his employer. This highlights the need for employer support, as articulated by the young people who have successfully completed their MA. Indeed there were a number of cases where employer involvement could be described as passive, that is, that the employer was not obstructive but at the same time did not take any active role in the MA process.

5.1.3 Peer support

This issue is linked to the previous one and refers to the overall culture within the workplace. Where colleagues and peers are supportive, this can also have a positive impact on completion. For example, in the motor vehicle framework (a traditional framework) this support can extend beyond immediate supervisors to include others in the workplace, many of whom would be trained mechanics themselves or in the apprenticeship programme. The type of support is illustrated in the comment below:

All the guys in the garage help me too. A lot of them are young and not long finished [the apprenticeship] themselves, so they remember what it is like
(M, completer, motor vehicles)

Conversely, one young woman who did not complete her MA in retail cited the lack of support from her manager and from colleagues as the reason for not completing. She gave the example of people not being willing to cover her work for her when the assessor was in, and she talked of resentment from her peers because she wanted to "better herself" when they did not.

5.1.4 Employment conditions, particularly low pay

The wages and conditions provided by some employers were found to result in a low level of staff morale and to contribute to high levels of turnover. This was raised by the SSB respondents and also raised by a small number of training providers and employers. One training provider commented:

we have lost a couple....on the basis of personal needs in that their requirements have outstripped their MA pay so they have come to the point they maybe need higher wages and are prepared to move away from the occupational area of the MA
(Training provider delivering construction and business administration)

Employers argued that where low skilled work was available and at better pay than the apprenticeship, this would act as a "pull" factor. Several young people, particularly those being paid below the minimum wage, cited low wages as a "push" factor and left their MA. As one SSB representative commented in relation to his own sector, but which would have implications for all sectors:

I think being realistic, I think there is a whole pile of factors in there. The employer market at the moment is very buoyant. Young people have a whole pile of options. [My sector] is one of them but there is an awful lot of options there for them as well. The pay and conditions, although improving quite steadily, for example pay [in the sector] last year went up by about 14%, it's not as competitive as it should be still within the market place and young people are attracted by salaries and other factors as well. It doesn't have the best career image....
(SSB representative)

Salary increases following the achievement of a MA were considered significant by a few employers. These tended to be located in 'traditional' sectors where completing the apprenticeship marked a significant phase in a young person's working life. This is backed up by data from the young people. However, young people also talked of cases where no salary increase would be available on completion, or said that this had not been mentioned.

Similarly, the question of whether job progression would be available on completion, or even whether employment would continue to be available was, according to young people, in many cases not discussed, or dealt with in a vague manner by the employer. This happened more often in non-traditional MAs. In relation to this, job insecurity and high industry turnover (such as in hospitality and retail) were considered important factors in completion for all the interviewed groups.

5.2 TRAINING PROVIDER INPUT

Training providers emerged from analysis of all the datasets as having a key role that affected completion or non-completion. Given that employers may not see training as central to their own role, to assist them in this process training providers take on a key responsibility in the delivery of MAs. Analysis of the data, however, raised major questions as how to this role is carried out. Again several issues emerged.

5.2.1 Quality and structure of the training offered

The quality and structure of the training emerged from all the datasets as a key issue (apart from in the interviews with training providers, in which only little mention was made). There is considerable variation between frameworks with respect to how training is provided. In some cases, particularly traditional frameworks such as construction and motor vehicles, there are well established apprenticeship programmes with well structured off the job training in FE colleges or other training centres. In other cases, such as retail distribution and customer service, there may be no provision for off the job training. Analysis showed that there is a range of quality of training on offer throughout the frameworks.

Many young people who had successfully completed their MA reflected that overall the experience had been a positive one. Several commented that it had been "excellent". In these cases, those receiving on the job training reported liking the fact that the training was closely linked to their job, and felt that the training was helping them reflect on and understand their job to a greater degree.

Data suggest that on the job training can be of a very high standard, but for it to be most effective this requires input, thought and planning from the employer to make sure that the young person gets to do the type and level of tasks they need to for the MA, and also to make it a learning experience. There were several examples where young people reported very positive learning experiences in relation to on the job training, and had particular praise for their employer and training provider in this regard.

However, it was also clear that the training that some young people received was little more than a check list exercise. Several young people commented that they felt that the training was just going over what they did in work, without highlighting any learning needs or ways that they could learn from what they were doing. This was reported more often in on the job training situations. One young woman commented that when getting assessed, someone would come and go over things with her, but he would tell her the answers anyway. In summing up her experiences of her MA she said:

It's the silliest thing I have ever done.
(F, completer, business administration)

This point was backed up by the Enterprise Network and SSB interviews, who argued that in a number of cases training providers fail to provide effective support for the training which young people are supposed to be receiving.

A major problem, identified by a number of respondents, is that the training providers are only assessing the achievement of competences, not providing effective assistance for the young people or their employers in ensuring that an appropriate training plan is in place, that this is being regularly reviewed, and that the needs of the young person involved are being identified and met:

...they're assessing competences in the workplace, and whether the kids have achieved these is to a large extent down to employers...
(Local Enterprise Company respondent)

This view was reinforced by a SSB respondent:

I think if we are looking at the commercial training providers, they themselves would say quite openly, that they don't consider themselves to be training providers any more. They consider themselves to be vocational assessment units. I think that's probably fair comment. They claim, and I think quite rightly, that the level of funding which is secured doesn't actually necessarily allow the kind of quality training that we want.
(SSB respondent)

It has been suggested by a number of respondents that this has in part been associated with the introduction of the VQ system, where the emphasis has been on the assessment of competences.

Employers raised several issues related to quality. Some private training providers were criticised in relation to training methods adopted and visits from the training officer. In one example it was stated that tutors visited for an hour a month, at most. The employer felt that the trainees did not feel they were learning anything, and that the 80% drop out from the programme highlighted the problem. The company concerned then engaged a new training

provider whose training consultants are actually based in the employer's premises. They work side by side with the learner without interrupting the learner's work. The drop out rate has been reduced to zero.

Those receiving off the job training reported liking getting away from work, and felt that they were learning more this way. Many of those undertaking off the job training had also valued the opportunity to get together with other apprentices. For example, several of the motor vehicles completers reported liking going to college as they could meet others to 'talk about cars'. They also valued the underpinning knowledge that this gave them. As one said:

You need the college work. If anyone says you can be a mechanic without that then they are wrong. At work we replace things if they don't work, at college we get to understand why they don't work, and how we can fix them. You need both parts to be a proper mechanic

(M, completer, motor vehicles)

However, further education colleges involved in off the job training also received some criticism from employers. A number were critical of the college's support for training. One employer felt that the college did not take responsibility for the individual trainee in the way that they should, and did not recognise that the trainees were making a transition from a comparatively supportive school environment to a more adult college environment. This was especially true of trainees who were finding the college work difficult. The employer felt their needs were sometimes dismissed by college staff. Employers reported, however, that those trainees seldom valued the college aspect of the programme and much preferred to learn working on the job. Interestingly, as highlighted above, the data from the young people tend to contradict this view, as they generally report that they enjoyed college, finding it a positive and useful learning experience.

5.2.2 Continuity and communication

Several non-completers reported that there was a lack of continuity in the practice of private training providers. In a number of cases where the young person was receiving on the job training, young people stated that the training officer simply did not show up, sometimes for several months, and the apprentice was left not knowing what was going on. Several employers felt that there was a lack of good communication with training providers. Concerns here covered the length of time it took for problems to be reported back to employers, inhibiting effective action, and a failure to engage with employers on a wider training agenda. In some cases, SSB respondents reported that there were long delays in training providers sending out staff to assess the young people, hindering progression on the MA programme, and in some cases leading to lowered morale.

There were models of good practice cited, in which there was active input from the employer, training provider and apprentice. In such cases, young people reported positive experiences and few difficulties. One SSB representative commented:

I think where the young person stays in the one workplace and you've got a good committed training provider and you've got a good committed employer, they will complete

(SSB representative)

There were also examples, however, of employers taking a rather passive role, but where, because of a good relationship between the apprentice and an enthusiastic and supportive training provider, young people completed their MA. The importance of the training provider is illustrated by these comments from young people:

I got on really well with my assessor, she was brilliant. I would never have given up as I didn't want to let her down.

(F, completer, business administration)

[Representative from the training provider] was really helpful. I could ask her not just about work but about life in general. I planned my training with her. She helped me with seeing what I could use for evidence.

(F, completer, business administration)

5.3 INDUCTION AND RECRUITMENT

Issues emerged related to the ways in which young people are recruited to the MA programme. The SSBs and Enterprise Network raised this issue, as did employers and young people. Analysis of the data showed that the role of employers in recruiting people to the MA is limited in many cases (especially where this is a separate process to the recruitment to the job). They often seem to rely heavily on training providers to undertake this task on their behalf. When asked about the role of employers in recruitment to MAs, one SSB respondent's reply was:

I think they basically hand it over [to training providers]

(SSB respondent)

In extreme cases this can result in a situation where employers are not even aware of the involvement of their employees on MA programmes. Thus the same respondent quoted above reported that there are:

Some cases as well where the employers don't even know that training providers are active in their business. Again, you have to question whether or not that's a valued process

(SSB respondent)

However it should also be noted that a number of cases of good practice were quoted by both SSB and Enterprise Network respondents which often related to good employer / training provider partnerships.

The nature of recruitment to the MA programme, and induction received at the start of the MA are, however, shown to be variable. In some cases, particularly in the more traditional frameworks such as construction and motor vehicles, recruitment to the job and recruitment to the MA are heavily linked. In these cases the young person was usually aware that they were on an apprenticeship programme. Some of the other young people interviewed had not always been aware that they were doing a MA. This quote from an SSB representative illustrates this point well about a visit to an employer:

There was about, forgive me if the stats are wrong here, there was about 10 people we discussed it with. Three of whom didn't know they were on a MA programme and two of the other 10 were actually leaving the following year and going off to university to do something completely different.....There seemed to be no value to that either for the young person going off to university or the person who didn't actually know they were doing it and I would hate to think, but I'm not naive, I would hate to think that that was widespread practice
(SSB respondent)

Data from the employer interviews show an interesting correlation between those companies who undertook a thorough induction programme and high levels of completion. Induction included issues like health and safety as well as company procedures and policy. Conversely, those companies that described poor induction programmes reported having lower success rates.

Analysis of the data from all groups showed that little use was made of the Individual Learning Plan as an active document to aid the progress and structure of the MA. Many young people did not know of its existence, not only in name but also in form. They tended, rather, to be passive documents, at times seen as an agreement between the training provider and the employer. A few models of good practice did emerge, most often when the employer or manager took a keen interest in the training of the young person. This example was provided by an employer:

I provide ... the training plan. We work to a 4 week schedule, so they'll receive their induction from the agency and they'll then come to us on their first day of work and we take them then for the 4 weeks, so they're in training for the first month effectively and then they go into their teams and they settle down with the manager and then on going training is given if required or if a new skill is required if we've got something new coming out, then they'll come back into training to receive that extra training, but with their team

5.3.1 Drift or informed choice

Data from the interviews with young people show that they can drift into a MA, that is start the MA because someone (such as a training provider) suggests it to them. This is more common in the non-traditional frameworks where the idea of apprenticeship is still fairly new. One young woman when asked about how she started her MA replied:

A sales rep [the training provider] came round and said it would be a good thing for me to do, so I just started it
(F, completer, customer service)

Data from the interviews with young people show that where young people drift in, but there is structured support, it is likely they will complete. However, where there is drift and then no structured programme to hook the young person, it is likely that they will drift back out again and move onto something else. Indeed, the interviews with the young people showed that young people's lives can be very transient, with many having no clear idea of a direction they would like to take in work or training. Several cases emerged where young people had

started one MA, stopped it, then months or years later started another one in a different occupational area.

Some young people had had many jobs and differing jobs before starting the MA, though this was more prevalent in those undertaking the non-traditional frameworks. In traditional frameworks it is more likely that a sense of identity is attached to the occupation (for example, a wish to become a mechanic), often formed at a young age, which could contribute to the young person's commitment to complete their MA. However, as has been found in other research as well as in this study (see section 7.3), the consequences can be more acute for those young people who do not finish an MA in a traditional framework in terms of the progress they can make in their career or the related jobs that may be open to them.

5.4 QUALITY ISSUES

These problems with training and recruitment have led to the suggestion by a number of respondents that the quality assurance procedures currently in place are not appropriate, and are failing to help deliver a high quality training system. Thus one SSB respondent reported that:

The quality procedure doesn't take any interest at all in the training. Sorry, there is no quality assessment of training within the process as it stands at the moment. It is purely either focussed on assessment or it's focussed on paperwork that supports the process but nobody actually says "hang on a second. Let's have a look at that young person and see what their experience is like and let's have a look at what kind of training they're undertaking". That's just not happening. I think we've lost focus somewhere along the line of what's actually important and I have to say, I don't care particularly whether assessments are fantastic, it would seem to be much more fundamentally important that the training experience is fantastic because that's actually what imparts skills, not assessment.

(SSB respondent)

The same respondent suggested that there were also problems with the recruitment process, and this could be monitored more effectively through the quality assurance system:

I think we just need to consider how we regulate that. Training providers would be very against that because that would affect their recruitment processes and would affect the number of candidates going through apprenticeships but I've always maintained it would be better to reduce the number of apprentices and improve the quality of those who are in training than simply to have, as we do at the moment, open recruitment, suck it and see, those who survive, great and those who don't, well that's just the ways things are, which seems to be the kind of approach we've got at the moment. If we did that, perhaps we could improve the level of funding that goes to those who are recruited on this process so that they are actually getting money to be getting trained rather than simply just to be assessed

(SSB respondent)

Similar concerns regarding quality were reported by a further education college (delivering hospitality and business administration) which felt that the authenticity of evidence and the quality of training provision should both be monitored. Another training provider delivering

the hospitality MA suggested that the Enterprise Network should be more concerned with quality of delivery than speed of completion, and that *'they should insist that training providers give people more for their training credits'*. This training provider also felt that rather than monitoring quality, the current quality assurance system is *'all monitoring the finance and claims and milestones that have been achieved'*.

These concerns have been recognised by a number of Enterprise Network respondents who suggested that the focus of the SQMS audits had become too narrow and focused on processes rather than the quality of the training. This has led to a major review of Scottish Quality Management System (SQMS) within Scottish Enterprise Network, and the recognition that it needs to move towards becoming a system which focuses more on the quality of provision, and which encourages training providers to take more responsibility for the development of their own organisations.

These concerns over quality have also been recognised by some of the SSB respondents, and this has led one SSB to take steps to establish its own quality assurance system:

we are introducing across the UK, a professional registrar of employer training providers, and will be introducing a kite marking scheme, to kite mark those people we think are the best
(SSB respondent)

5.5 SECTORAL ISSUES AND FRAMEWORK ISSUES

5.5.1 Different approaches to training

As previously discussed, different frameworks use different approaches to training. Some have always used and continue to use off the job training, in the form of a FE college or other training provider. Others, usually the non-traditional frameworks, use only on the job approaches, which they argue are more suited to the young people's learning needs and their own sector's development:

you cannot treat the service sector the same way as manufacturing, because there is no background to people going to day release to collegesVery much within small [organisations], if you are paying them for five days a week then they expect you to be in the [organisation] five days a week, and unless we can find a way for small [organisations] to pay for the part of being out of the business and for the replacement cost of someone because of that, then it is unlikely that we are going to see much employer support for time off for learning.
(SSB respondent)

This is a point of debate as others, for example representatives from the Enterprise Network, have questioned whether, pedagogically, an apprenticeship can be undertaken wholly in the workplace. This raises questions about what a Modern Apprenticeship is in the current context, for example what level of training can be expected to be part of an apprenticeship, and how this should be provided. It is clear that this will vary from one sector to another, and from one framework to another. However it is not clear that criteria have been established on the basis of which these judgements can be made.

A related issue, raised by a number of respondents, particularly from the SSBs, drew attention to aspects of the apprenticeship model which were seen as being drawn from a 'traditional' idea of apprenticeship, but which were problematic within their sector. For example a SSB respondent suggested that:

the framework is too rigid, it's not flexible enough. It's been designed around an original concept that was based in engineering, and has not translated well into the service sector at all

(SSB respondent)

This raises important questions about how the concept of MA should be defined to ensure that all young people involved receive a training appropriate to their needs.

Analysis of the data also showed that there were particular issues related to certain sectors or frameworks that affected completion or non-completion. The turnover is very high in some occupational and MA areas, such as retail distribution and hospitality. This contributes to low completion rates for the MAs. This job insecurity is associated with a number of factors including seasonality, in the case of hospitality, and low level of commitment to the job as a career option among young people.

An additional problem is that in some areas, such as retail, the apprenticeship may require young people to be demonstrating supervisory skills, when they are not of an age or have had the relevant experience to do this. There are also issues about how and where the training is carried out, related to the appropriateness and quality of both on the job and off the job training. This is developed in the point below.

5.5.2 The job or role not being at the right level

According to training providers, in a number of cases the activities required to achieve a SVQ Level 3 are not ones which young people are likely to engage in (especially in retail distribution and customer service). For example one commented:

If the job role doesn't lend itself to the range of activities for the level 3, you know it doesn't matter on the person's abilities, if they're not doing the job you can't take them through to level 3 qualification.

(Training provider delivering business administration and customer service)

This was also raised by a small number of young people who received on the job training. For example, in retail, one young woman was asked to write about things in her portfolio that she didn't have the authority to do, and that were the responsibility of the manager. Those who received off the job training tended not to report such difficulties. Problems could also arise when the sector was one with little history of qualifications:

the people in this sector are very skilled but they are under qualified, the employers don't see the need to qualify people, they see the need to train them and skill them otherwise they would go out of business. But the need for qualifications has to be balanced with the cost and bureaucracy in achieving them

(SSB respondent)

One suggestion from a SSB respondent was that there needed to be another level of qualification that effectively lay between Level 2 and Level 3 SVQs, as the jump from Level 2 to Level 3 was too great. Some training providers felt that, rather than a qualification between the two levels, including a level 2 stage in the MA could be helpful:

if the level 2 is part of the MA then obviously the first payment point, he's kept that so there is some funding there and then also the young person at least has achieved a level 2 if they can't go on to achieve the MA

(Training provider delivering business administration and customer service)

Another training provider (delivering motor vehicles) said it would be good to have pre-apprenticeships (in the form of work placements for those aged 14-16 while they are still at school) so that young people could make an informed choice about whether to start a MA on leaving school. This training provider was introducing some pre-apprenticeships this year.

5.5.3 Core skills

The SSB representatives commented that the place of core skills within a number of frameworks have caused difficulties with completion, particularly given the heterogeneous group of young people involved. Core skills were considered by many training providers to be an issue that could stand in the way of completion, either because they can scare apprentices or because they are difficult to relate to the job they are doing. As one commented:

the sort of people we attract to the interview, they've not necessarily done particularly well at school and what we find when we are speaking to them about MAs is that yes they love the level 2 and the level 3 part but the bit that terrifies them is the core skills part because that's possibly what they've struggled with at school

(Training provider/employer delivering hospitality)

However, some SSB representatives commented on the value of the core skills element. For example:

We as an industry have got high levels of difficulties with literacy and numeracy. Employers constantly say that the problem is they can't read, they can't write, they can't speak to people. Those are the fundamentals for our industry. One of the reasons we are keen to carry on promoting apprenticeships is because of the skill element but its also addressing some of these basic skills through the core skills work that's done and that's one of the reasons we push it so heavily because we think its a very good route to access not just skills training but more basic training which the young person can certainly benefit from

(SSB representative)

Core skills was not an issue raised by young people. Increasingly apprentices have completed parts or all of the core skills element at school, and are exempted from this part of the MA. Other young people simply did not know what the core skills element was, and when asked about communication or numeracy, for example, they reported few problems. Employers did not raise core skills as a significant issue.

5.6 FACTORS RELATING TO THE YOUNG PEOPLE

The young people involved in MAs are a very heterogeneous group. Several factors emerged which related to the young people themselves and which can affect completion or non-completion.

5.6.1 Age and maturity

The age of the young person seems to have no relevance to completion or non-completion, as suggested by both the quantitative and qualitative analysis. However, most training providers when specifically asked about whether school leavers were mature and ready for the world of work when they started the MA, felt that to at least some extent school leavers lacked the necessary maturity and work readiness, though opinions on the extent of this were varied. One commented:

it's quite a big commitment for a 16, 17, 18 year old to sign up to a 4 year apprenticeship and if they move employer, it sometimes isn't that easy to continue, so they're making the commitment to an employer and an apprenticeship, so the apprenticeship might not be the problem, it's staying in the same place for that amount of time at that age

(Training provider delivering business administration)

As discussed earlier, it is clear that for many of those undertaking MAs there is uncertainty about their choice of career, which relates to the earlier issue of drift. Of those who did not complete the training, three young people gave the wrong choice or the work being not for them as a main reason for them leaving their MA. This can link back to the issue of induction and recruitment to the programme.

5.6.2 Their suitability for the MA programme

In most frameworks there are no formal entrance requirements, although some may have entry tests or aptitude tests of various kinds. The requirement is that the young people involved have the capacity to reach Level 3. It was questioned by representatives of the SSBs whether MA programmes are the right level of programme for some of these young people to be entering, and that this may contribute to non-completion rates. The young people involved in the study were qualified to differing levels. The majority reported having some Standard grades and one-quarter (15) as having at least one Higher. Eight of the young people (six non-completers and two completers) had left school with no qualifications. Young people rarely mentioned difficulty with the level of work in relation to non-completion. This may be, as has been found in other studies related to learning, that people do not want to report that they have a difficulty and give other reasons instead.

5.6.3 Gender

Both quantitative and qualitative data confirm that traditional gender roles still dominate in MAs. Although gender was not heavily foregrounded in interviews, in so far as it was raised traditional patterns of employment were reported. For example, in relation to employers in

construction, it was reported by one firm that whereas they had recruited a female joiner and a female painter in the past, they had no young women at all in current employment. The qualitative interviews with young people revealed one instance where gender had played the most important role in the MA journey. This was in the case of a female mechanic who was having great difficulty getting garages to take her on because she was female (she wrote to a national newspaper about this). This meant that her MA was interrupted several times (she was recorded as a non-completer on the Scottish Enterprise Network database), but she was determined to finish and eventually found a garage where she was respected and felt comfortable, and at the time of interview was on the brink of completion. This shows that the determination of the young people themselves can also play a role. Determination was cited by a small number of young people as the main factor which got them through their MA when they were not receiving much workplace or training provider support.

5.6.4 Personal lives of young people

Training providers commented on a wide range of issues in the personal lives of young people that can have an impact on achievement of the MA (eg pregnancy, problems at home). Three young people gave problems at home or an issue in their personal lives as affecting completion of MA.

Although some employers remarked on the likelihood of personal difficulties having an impact on employment and training, few employers could actually specify instances. One employer was able to identify that for one apprentice personal circumstances were alone responsible for non-completion, while others offered more complex pictures. For example, two employers in comparatively remote areas were acutely conscious that young people would be drawn to leave the area in search of more interesting, better-paid employment or a more exciting life style. Of the young people interviewed, one non-completer cited moving to a different area as the reason she did not complete. One employer acknowledged that given the impact of problems at home, which they believed to be likely for young people of that age, it was important to pick up on issues such as lateness or absence because young people seldom offered information on personal problems until it became too late to address them.

Although employers took different attitudes to the impact of personal problems in relation to completion some have made serious efforts to provide support for young people with, for example, family problems, either through a mentoring system or through in-house counselling support. Some have gone further and offer a comprehensive 24 hour counselling service.

Several training providers commented on the influence that peer groups outside of work can have. If their friends are not working, it can make some young people less committed to the job and the MA; or if they know of people their age earning more, they may leave for higher wages. Several young people, particularly those on very low wages cited this as a problem as they wanted to have the money to go out with friends but couldn't afford to do this. For a small number this had resulted in them leaving the MA.

Some training providers saw parents as potentially important in encouraging young people to achieve the MA.

I think that parents are key to this. I think parents often don't know about the MAs or if they do think it's of no value. If we get to the parents we might be able to influence the young people to come on board and stay on board.

(Training provider delivering hospitality)

For many of the young people, parents had been pleased that they were on the MA programme as it meant the young person was getting a trade, or a recognised qualification. In relation to ongoing parental support, those who were a bit older, often no longer living at home, did not cite this as so important. However for younger apprentices, parental support had often been important in them completing the MA. Several told of parents helping them in the evening with work.

5.6.5 Incentives

Some employers or training providers gave the incentive of a financial reward to young people who complete. This can take various forms in addition to salary increases. Sometimes with and sometimes without support of the Local Enterprise Company, completing individuals are given a sum of money (£150 seems typical). This is often made at a public celebration of their achievement where management and other key partners are present and often reported in in-house publications or circulars. These types of public celebration also took place in cases where no financial incentive was involved. Data suggest that only in a few cases was such a financial incentive the prime reason for young people completing. Other companies gave other incentives, such as an ongoing tools allowance for those who were progressing well (in motor vehicles). This contributed to completion, but factors such as employer and training provider support outweighed these in relation to whether the young person would complete or not.

5.7 THE ROLE OF OTHER STAKEHOLDERS

5.7.1 Factors associated with Careers Scotland

Data analysis showed that careers guidance can have a key role to play in affecting completion or non-completion. Several training providers felt that MAs were not being well promoted, and that the emphasis has been on encouraging school leavers to undertake further academic rather than vocational education.

Young people had often not heard of MAs before they had started on one, and overall did not have positive things to say about the careers guidance they had received. The consequences of this were considered to be that young people would choose an MA without really understanding what it was, or knowing whether the sector or type of job was right for them, which could in turn affect whether or not they completed.

5.7.2 Factors associated with the Enterprise Network

It is clear that the Enterprise Network has a key role in the development and administration of the MA system. An issue that was identified which might contribute to non-completion was that the funding system operated by the Enterprise Network and the targets set may

encourage training providers to place young people on MAs, although some of these young people might be better placed on other programmes, such as Skillseekers. For example:

there is always an incentive for training providers to put kids on MAs because they get more money for them

(Local Enterprise Company respondent)

In addition, Enterprise Network targets have traditionally emphasised starts, rather than completion rates:

it's only fairly recently that anyone has been looking at the number of starts, and comparing the numbers of achievers with that, it was always starts

(Local Enterprise Company respondent)

Some training providers commented on the complexity of the system, and how their own role may be improved by clearer guidance being provided to them:

when we contact people, people have always been very helpful, but sometimes it's not about the help that you get when you get there, it's about knowing who to contact in the first place and what questions you need to ask and if something isn't set out with all the various arms and legs that are attached to this, you can miss something quite easily.

Only a small number of employers reported finding the system complex, the majority reporting that they understood it, or more often that they left it to the training provider to understand it for them. It was the training provider who usually provided the link to the Local Enterprise Company, the SSBs and the awarding bodies.

Summary

The data show that factors associated with non-completion and completion are complex. A supportive workplace context emerged as a key factor in completion from all of the interview datasets, including interested and committed employers and supervisors, time being made available, a culture in which training is valued, and peer support. Wider sectoral issues, such as the stability of employment and the level of wages, were also important issues in many cases.

The quality of the training is crucial to whether or not apprentices complete. The responsibility of ensuring good quality training falls on both the employer, who should ensure that opportunities to undertake the required type and level of work are available, and the training provider. The role of the training provider is crucial, as it was found that even in cases where there was little employer support, a good relationship between the apprentice and training provider/officer could ensure that the MA was completed. Although many good examples of practice by training providers emerged in the research, which had been vital in the apprentice completing the MA, a significant issue relates to the many cases where no training, just the assessment of competences, is taking place. The appropriateness of an apprenticeship model that has been imported from the 'traditional' sector into new areas emerged as an issue, particularly in relation to the type of training and how it is delivered. This raises fundamental questions about what an apprenticeship is for and how it can be

defined. The existing quality assurance procedures did not appear to be adequately monitoring the training and assessment processes.

Other key factors associated with completion and non-completion include recruitment, induction, and the extent to which involvement in the MA is an informed choice on the part of both apprentices and employers. In relation to young people, the appropriateness of the MA for them, their readiness to commit to a career route, personal characteristics and factors in their personal lives can also be associated with completion and non-completion.

SECTION SIX

ACHIEVEMENTS AND DESTINATIONS OF NON-COMPLETERS

This section brings together data on achievements and destinations of non-completers from a number of sources, including data from Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise, data from Scottish Enterprise Glasgow and data from the interviews carried out with non-completers.

Existing data are limited and not completely satisfactory in providing detailed information on the issues of achievement and destinations. A better informed analysis of these issues would be aided by a change in the data that are routinely collected by Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise.

6.1 ACHIEVEMENTS

6.1.1 Milestones achieved by non-completers

Data on the number of elements or units of the SVQ that are achieved by non-completers are not currently recorded on the central management database for the MA programme. The data available that can give some indication of what non-completers achieve are those on milestones.

Scottish Enterprise Network

Data on the number of milestones achieved by non-completers before they left the MA programme in the Scottish Enterprise Network are drawn from the dataset of all those that started their MA between January 2000 and January 2003, and who, as at January 2003, had left their programme without completing.

All frameworks are made up of a series of milestones. Completion of the first milestone may mean that as little as one element of a SVQ unit has been completed. Later milestones usually require a greater volume of achievement.

The number of milestones that make up each framework vary both between and within frameworks. In this dataset the number of milestones ranged from two to 18. In order to keep the data presented relatively simple, the data have been broken down into three categories: those who achieved no milestones; those who completed at least one milestone; and those who completed at least half of the milestones on the plan. Those who achieved no milestones and those who achieved at least one add up to 100% of the sample. Those who achieved at least half of their milestones are a sub-group of those who achieved at least one milestone.

These data are based on a sample of 4963 non-completers (Table 13).

Table 13 Percentage of non-completers who started between January 2000 and January 2003 in Scottish Enterprise Network on all frameworks who achieved 0 milestones, at least 1 milestone, or at least 50% of milestones before leaving MA

0 milestones completed	At least 1 milestone completed	At least 50% of milestones completed
50.8%	49.2%	12.8%

Table 14 Percentage of non-completers who started between January 2000 and January 2003 in Scottish Enterprise Network on 6 frameworks who achieved 0 milestones, at least 1 milestone, or at least 50% of milestones before leaving MA, and most common number of total milestones on plan

	Most common number of milestones on plan	0 milestones completed	At least 1 milestone completed	At least 50% of milestones completed
Business administration	8	50.4%	49.6%	15.3%
Construction	9	51.6%	48.2%	10.6%
Customer service	4	51.5%	48.5%	23%
Hospitality	12	50.4%	49.6%	20.6%
Motor vehicles	14	50.8%	49.2%	3%
Retail distribution	9	50.5%	49.5%	8.7%

There is a remarkably consistent proportion of non-completers with no achievement and non-completers with part achievement across frameworks (Table 14). There is a greater variety in the proportion of those achieving at least half the milestones before leaving (this figure is of course a sub-sample of those achieving at least one milestone). It might be expected that those who need to achieve fewer milestones would be more likely to complete half of them, but the figures show that is not the case. It is interesting to note that the hospitality MA, which has poor completion rates overall, has relatively high levels of non-completers achieving at least half the milestones on the plan. Issues of seasonality, resulting in apprentices only being able to stay for a certain period of time, may be relevant here.

Highlands and Islands Enterprise

Data on non-completers in Highlands and Islands Enterprise were provided for two categories: those who left their MA with no achievement and those who left with part achievement (Table 15). These data relate to all those who started their MA between January 2000 and January 2003, and who as at January 2003, had left their programme without completing. Given the small numbers involved for individual frameworks, only an overall breakdown is provided here. The data are based on a sample of 713 non-completers.

Table 15 Percentage of non-completers who started between January 2000 and January 2003 in Highlands and Islands Enterprise, who left with no achievement or part achievement

No achievement	Part achievement
65.2%	34.8%

This shows a higher proportion of non-completers with no achievement than in Scottish Enterprise Network.

The existing data on achievements of non-completers is limited. The data suggest that milestones are not an adequate way of analysing achievement. Furthermore, part-certification is not usually provided to non-completers who achieve part of their SVQ, though it is in theory available to them. In the interviews with young people there were examples both of non-completers who had received part certification and those who had got very close to completing but had received no certification. Interviews with non-completers generally showed a lack of awareness of what aspects of the MA they had achieved. Part certification could play a part in making the benefits from achieving part of a MA as transferable as possible to assist career development. It could also help young people be clear on what they have achieved.

6.1.2 Interviews with non-completers

Interviews with non-completers provided the following information on achievement. 18 out of the 35 (51.4%) were aware of having completed some of the MA, ranging from a few elements of the SVQ to near completion of the MA. The remaining 17 (48.6%) either reported that they had achieved no part of the MA or SVQ or that they did not know if they had achieved any part of it.

The figure of 51.4% is similar to the overall figures on part achievement amongst non-completers in the Scottish Enterprise Network area (the area from which almost all of interviewees undertook their MA) (see Table 13).

Both sets of data support the assertion that approximately half of those who do not complete their MA in the Scottish Enterprise Network achieve some part of it, though the amount that they achieve is variable.

6.2 DESTINATIONS

Destinations of non-completers (and completers) are not explicitly recorded on the central management database for the MA programme. However, some information is indirectly available on this through the recording of leaving codes.

6.2.1 Leaving codes

A reason for leaving is entered on the Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise databases for all those who leave their MA, as completers or non-completers. It should be noted that in most cases, it is the training provider who selects the code from a selection provided by Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise, though some Local Enterprise Companies take responsibility for selecting it. As can be seen from the range of leaving codes, there are instances where it would be possible to have a choice of more than one leaving code (for example, for those who complete and stay in employment, either 'completed course' or 'found or remaining in full time employment' would be appropriate), but we are unable to say how often and in what way such choices are made.

Scottish Enterprise Network

13 leaving codes are used by Scottish Enterprise Network. The following data relate to all those in Scottish Enterprise Network who left their MA between October 2001 and March 2003 (Table 16).

Table 16 Leaving codes attributed to all leavers in all frameworks in Scottish Enterprise Network who left between October 2001 and March 2003

	No.	% of total sample
Completed course	6004	37.6
Vocational Qualification progression	22	0.1
Change of vocational qualification	830	5.2
Transfer to another Training Supplier / Funding organisation	241	1.5
Entered further ft education or training	288	1.8
Found/ remaining in full employment	3567	22.3
Found voluntary work	5	0.03
Unemployed	729	4.6
Dismissed	804	5
Health (excess of 3 weeks sickness)	157	1
Serious injury	16	0.1
Death	16	0.1
Other	3294	20.6
Total	15973	100

The range of leaving codes and the large proportion of leavers attributed to the 'other' category indicate a complex picture of the immediate destination of those that leave their MA. Taking the first five categories together, 46.2% leave their MA either having completed it or to continue some sort of training. A further 22.3% are recorded as having either found or remained in full-time employment, though interviews with young people in the course of this research suggest the employment that they are entering or in which they are continuing will not always be a job with opportunities for career progression or for training. However, it can also be noted that less than 10% are recorded as being unemployed or dismissed.

The leaving code attributed to a fifth of this sample is that of 'other'. Given the range of options available, it seems at first surprising that the 'other' option is used so frequently. However, in at least one Local Enterprise Company this option is in part used as a way of removing from the live register those young people who have completed all their coursework and assessments and are awaiting certification, as the time from completion to certification can be a matter of months. In this case, the 'other' category is being completed by the Local Enterprise Company and being used to keep the 'in training' figures accurate.

An analysis of the reason for leaving of those included in the 'other' category was undertaken by Scottish Enterprise Glasgow in relation to 49 leavers in that Local Enterprise Company. This showed that 14 (28.6%) had changed vocational qualification and 7 (14.3%) had transferred to another training supplier or funding organisation (a total of 42.9% who had continued some form of training). 2 leavers (4.1%) had left because of the job. 2 had left because of misconduct, and another 2 had moved away. 7 (14.3%) had 'left voluntarily', though the reason that they did so is not given. Finally, for 15 (30.6%) of them the reason for leaving was unknown. These findings suggest that the 'other' category can be used in a variety of instances, including in cases where another leaving code would have been appropriate. They also suggest that recording the reason for leaving is problematic in some cases.

Table 17 Number and percentage of leavers between October 2001 and March 2003, for each of the 6 frameworks in the Scottish Enterprise Network, by leaving code
Column Percentages

	Bus		Con		Cus		Hos		MV		Ret	
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Completed course	704	41.1	862	47.5	1216	44.6	174	11.8	418	30.4	76	18.1
Vocational Qualification progression	4	0.2	1	0.1	0	0	2	0.1	1	0.1	2	0.5
Change of vocational qualification	88	5.1	41	2.3	49	1.8	120	8.1	126	9.2	28	6.7
Transfer to another Training Supplier / Funding org.	9	0.5	13	0.7	17	0.6	27	1.8	76	5.5	2	0.5
Entered further ft education or training	28	1.6	7	0.4	63	2.3	47	3.2	16	1.2	12	2.9
Found/ remaining in full employment	469	27.4	206	11.3	605	22.2	546	37.0	245	17.8	123	29.4
Found voluntary work	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	2	0.1	0	0	1	0.2
Unemployed	63	3.7	161	8.9	73	2.7	94	6.4	71	5.2	37	8.8
Dismissed	34	2.0	190	10.5	41	1.5	52	3.5	200	14.5	6	1.4
Health (excess of 3 weeks sickness)	12	0.7	28	1.5	25	0.9	18	1.2	12	0.1	4	1.0
Serious injury	0	0	11	0.6	1	0.04	1	0.1	1	0.1	0	0
Death	0	0	7	0.4	1	0.04	1	0.1	1	0.1	0	0
Other	301	17.6	288	15.9	634	23.3	391	26.5	210	15.3	128	30.5
Total	1713	100	1815	100	2725	100	1475	100	1377	100	419	100

Bus = Business Administration; Con = Construction; Cus = Customer Service; Hos = Hospitality; MV = Motor Vehicles; Ret = Retail Distribution

The destinations recorded for leavers in each of the 6 frameworks studies is reported in Table 17. Comparing these percentages to those for the overall sample, the low level of completion in both hospitality and retail and the related higher percentage remaining in full-time employment is notable. The 'other' category is also high in both of these frameworks.

The percentage who are dismissed is noticeably higher for motor vehicles and construction than it is for the overall sample. The other figures that seem to differ noticeably from the overall sample are the proportion recorded as changing their vocational qualification who had been on a MA in hospitality or motor vehicles.

Although covering different time periods, the time periods for these data and the data on the proportion of leavers who are completers do overlap, but the figures here on completers are generally lower than in Table 3. This may be because it would be possible for those who completed the MA to be entered into a category other than 'completed course' (such as 'remaining in full employment'). In at least one Local Enterprise Company that took responsibility for attributing a leaving code to leavers, there has been some confusion in the past over which of these two categories to use.

The uncertainties which are a feature of these data reinforce the need for clarity in the guidelines for data collection. This also leads to the need for caution in interpreting the data. However, certain patterns do emerge as relatively consistent, with business administration, construction and customer service recording higher completion rates than the other frameworks, a finding which fits with other data (see Table 4).

Highlands and Islands Enterprise

In Highlands and Islands Enterprise, 13 leaving codes are used, which differ from those used by Scottish Enterprise Network. The training provider is responsible for attributing a leaving code to leavers. We are only able to provide data on leaving codes in the Highlands and Islands Enterprise area for 6 frameworks. The data relate to all leavers in the financial years 2000-01, 2001-02 and 2002-03 (Table 18).

Table 18 Leaving codes attributed to all leavers in 6 frameworks in Highlands and Islands Enterprise network who left in one of the financial years 2000-01, 2001-02 or 2002-03

	Bus	Con	Cus	Hos	MV	Ret	Total
Completed training	53	3	29	8	4	3	100
Transferring scheme	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Entered FE /training	4	1	1	2	0	0	8
Work found	1	0	1	2	1	0	5
Changing career plan	14	12	21	5	1	5	58
Found voluntary work	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Leaving area	9	1	2	11	1	0	24
Unemployed	3	5	0	2	2	4	16
Unhappy with training	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Injury	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Death	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Destination not known	8	16	1	11	4	6	46
Other	11	1	9	14	2	5	42
Total	103	39	64	55	15	23	299

Bus = Business Administration; Con = Construction; Cus = Customer Service; Hos = Hospitality; MV = Motor Vehicles; Ret = Retail Distribution

Of the full sample of 299 leavers, 36.1% were reported as having completed or continued training (33.4% completed their MA and 2.7% entered FE / training). A notable difference between the Highlands and Islands Enterprise data and the Scottish Enterprise Network data is that only 1.7% of the whole Highlands and Islands Enterprise sample were reported as having found work. It may be that the category 'changing career plan', which suggests that the apprentice has moved out of the sector in which they were doing the MA, is being used in cases where work is found that is unrelated to the MA. A relatively small proportion, similar to that in Scottish Enterprise Network, are reported as being unemployed on leaving (5.4%). However, and this helps underline the difficulty in reporting the destinations of MA leavers, 15.4% are reported as 'destination unknown' and 14% as 'other'. Again, the need for greater consistency in the way that guidelines on data input are provided and used is clear.

6.2.2 Interviews with non-completers

The interviews with non-completers provided the following information on destinations: twenty-four (68.6%) were in some sort of employment at the time of the interview; ten (28.6%) were unemployed at the time of the interview; and eight (22.9%) were in some form of education or training (three of these were doing another MA and so are also counted in the 'employed' figure).

The percentage in employment is a great deal higher than those in Table 16. However, those who are working can be attributed to other leaving codes than 'found/remaining in full time employment'. There are part-time workers included amongst the interviewed sample, who would not be described as in 'full time employment'. There is also the important issue that the interviewed sample was self-selecting, and so may be biased towards those who are more comfortable with what they are currently doing. It should be noted, however, that five of the employed non-completers in low paid and low status jobs, stated that they were not satisfied with what they are currently doing. The impact of both non-completion and completion on career progression is discussed further in section 7.3.

Amongst the interviewed non-completers, 11 (31.4%) had definite plans to return to some form of education or training. 3 others (8.6%) had since completed another MA. In total, 23 interviewed non-completers (65.7%) said they would be interested in doing another MA, were due to start another MA soon, or were planning to return to complete their MA soon. Some of those who said they might do another MA said that it would depend on it being in a sector that they wanted to work in, or if there was better support available to them. So for 65.7% of the 35 non-completers doing another MA was a possible or definite option.

Summary

In terms of the achievements of non-completers, the data that are currently collected do not provide explicit information on how many elements or units of the SVQ are completed, nor whether any other elements of the MA are completed. It is therefore not possible to be precise about what non-completers are achieving. Data on milestones provides some indication of how much of the MA non-completers achieve. For each framework, each milestone will mean something different in terms of how many elements have been achieved, and this can also vary within the framework. A more detailed analysis of what each milestone means for each framework was outwith the scope of this study. However, it is possible to state that approximately half of non-completers in Scottish Enterprise Network complete at least one milestone of the MA, and that 12.8% of the sample from the database completed at least half of their milestones. The figure for those completing at least one milestone is reinforced by the findings from the interviews with non-completers. In Highlands and Islands Enterprise, the part achievement figure is lower than in Scottish Enterprise Network, and the limited participation of non-completers from Highlands and Islands Enterprise does not allow us to add anything to this finding. In cases where part achievement occurs, there will be instances where the non-completer receives part certification, which could be a transferable benefit of participation in the MA, but it is possible that this is only a rare occurrence, as there is no obligation on the part of the training provider (or an employer acting as the training provider) to register part achievement with the appropriate awarding body.

In relation to the destinations of non-completers, there are existing data available in the form of leaving codes. Though the aim of these is to provide the reason for leaving, in doing so an indication is given of the immediate destination (in terms of activity) of some leavers, particularly those who were not classed as completing their MA. 8.6% of those who left in Scottish Enterprise Network in our sample did so in order to go on to other training. 22.3% left because they had found or remained in full-time employment (it is possible that some of these were completers). 4.6% left because they were unemployed and 5% because they were dismissed. Amongst our interviewees, the percentage employed (including part-time employment) was 68.6%. This is high compared to the figure given in the Scottish Enterprise

Network leaving codes, but so is the unemployed percentage amongst our interviewees (28.6%). The existing data and interview responses provide a confused picture on the destination of non-completers in terms of whether or not they are employed, though they do indicate that leaving a MA does not necessarily lead to unemployment, nor is it in many cases due to unemployment. Those who leave their MA without completing may do so because they wish to change the training that they are doing. From the interview data, it emerged that in cases where a change of training was not the reason for leaving and may not have been the immediate destination of non-completers, some non-completers do start another type of training at some point after leaving the MA. It was also found that, in many cases, an unsuccessful attempt at a MA does not put off young people pursuing a different MA or restarting the MA (65.7% of the 35 interviewees). This suggests that a MA is seen as a valuable option by a significant percentage of non completers.

SECTION SEVEN BENEFITS LOST AND GAINED IN CASES OF NON-COMPLETION

An aim of the research was to evaluate what benefits may be lost to employers and employees in cases of non-completion of the MA. A related issue is whether there are benefits that can be gained by employers or employees despite non-completion. The issue of 'benefits lost' was generally a difficult one for respondents, presumably because of the hypothetical element involved, though experiences with past apprentices were helpful in this for some. On the basis of interviews with various stakeholders, the following points emerged.

7.1 ROLE OF MAS IN MEETING BUSINESS NEEDS

Employers presented quite different perspectives on the contribution of MAs to the work of the organisation. Where a particular apprentice had learned quickly and was able to contribute to the work of the employing organisation the loss of an apprentice was keenly felt by some employers. However, where this was not the case employers did not report significant concern.

Employers in the hospitality sector, where movement between jobs is common, did not express serious concern about the loss of apprentices. Seasonality and the rural location of some of the hotels of which representatives were interviewed both contributed to an acceptance by employers of the high turnover of staff. Their capacity to recruit replacements was more of an issue.

Also in relation to the hospitality sector, one of the training providers interviewed stated that MAs are needed to support the hospitality industry, as one of the few funded programmes training providers and employers can now access, which suggests the hospitality industry is losing out if they do not get young people into the programme. Training providers do value the hospitality MA for reasons other than the funding, and through that the opportunities for recruitment, that it provides. One commented on the good management skills that doing the MA develops, which is something that young people may not have the opportunity to develop if the MA ends early.

Another view given by a training provider delivering business administration was that not completing a MA may meet business needs. This training provider stated that employers can be strategic about what training they offer depending on whether they think the training will lead them to lose a good employee or vice versa. It is not possible to say how common this type of 'strategic' thinking is, but it suggests that MAs are not always used by employers for the goals that they are intended. This raises interesting questions about whose needs should take priority.

It was reported that in the retail sector some large employers are more interested in training their employees, often on in-house programmes, than in gaining externally recognised qualifications, particularly if there are costs involved with certification.

7.2 FINANCIAL LOSS RELATED TO NON-COMPLETION

With a large chunk of funding only available to training providers on completion of the MA, non-completion may be seen as a loss financially, though a more detailed analysis of the funding issue would be required to see how significant an impact that has on training providers. From the point of view of employers, there were a variety of responses in relation to the cost of training, depending on the level of financial contribution required by the employer. For example, one employer in the high tech sector estimated that it cost £1600 to put trainees through an induction for four weeks. This did not include any costs specific to MA training. On this basis alone non-completion became a significant problem for them, and had an impact on their recruitment strategy by pushing the company towards older applicants (a group for which little MA funding is currently available).

The financial cost, as well as the perceived bureaucracy, of getting qualifications certificated was suggested by a SSB respondent as a factor in whether or not the young person received the transferable benefit of a certificate. This respondent remarked on situations where the employer was not willing to incur the cost of getting qualifications certificated.

7.3 ROLE OF MAS IN HELPING CAREER PROGRESSION

In terms of the benefits lost or gained for the young people involved who do not complete, some employers felt that the young person would benefit from the experience they had gained and be able to continue their programme elsewhere, perhaps with a better understanding of what was required to complete the programme and perhaps a more stable environment in which to complete it. This was particularly the opinion of employers in the hospitality sector, where high turnover of staff is expected and largely accepted.

Several training providers commented that some young people leave the MA because they can earn more money in the short term in another job, but that in the long term they may end up earning less. In these cases career progression, at least in terms of earnings, can be hampered by non-completion.

A specific example of the impact of non-completion on career progression was provided by a training provider delivering the motor vehicles MA. Non-completion prevents the trainee getting the banding they require, and so would have a serious effect on the progression of their career. In a similar manner, completing a MA in one of the construction specialisms can be necessary to become a qualified tradesperson.

There are differing views from the young people interviewed as to the ways that non-completion of the MA had affected their career progression. Although the majority of those who had not completed were in work or in other forms of training or education, just over a quarter of the non-completers were unemployed. Some of these unemployed non-completers felt they had lost out on the opportunity for a chosen career. Half of these young people, along with five other non-completers who were working, but in low paid and low status jobs, responded that they were not satisfied with what they were currently doing.

Only one interviewed completer was not in work or in training/education, which suggests that completing the MA was a benefit, especially since the vast majority were working in an area related to their MA. Just under three-quarters of completers responded that they could not

have got to where there were without the MA. In the traditional frameworks such as motor vehicles and construction this was especially important, as "getting a trade" was equivalent to achieving the apprenticeship. In non-traditional frameworks, particularly business administration, some young people told of how they had gained a career or promotion and attributed this directly to successful completion of the MA.

The MA, however, had not contributed to the careers of all completers. Just over a quarter (7) responded that they could have got to where they were without the MA (they were almost all in non-traditional frameworks). Several completers did comment, however, that they felt having the MA might help in the future when looking for promotion or a new job.

The issue of tracking was raised by some training providers. One training provider felt that awarding bodies could and should document why people leave and what units of accreditation they can get, and another that those who leave should be tracked and redirected, which currently does not happen as, according to this training provider, neither the employer nor the training provider are interested. Careers Scotland indicated that this was an area of work which they would like to develop.

7.4 LACK OF UNDERSTANDING/AWARENESS OF WHAT THE MA IS

This was an issue that was found to contribute to non-completion, but can also be important in whether or not employers and apprentices recognise what they may lose if they do not complete the MA. Several training providers felt that employers do not always understand what a MA entails, and what they can get out of it. In those sectors where the MA is not yet well recognised, such as hospitality, one training provider found that often young people start referring to the SVQ rather than the MA after a while, because they see the SVQ as more beneficial to future employment due to its better recognition amongst employers. One training provider delivering business administration and customer service felt that trainees do not see the benefit of doing the MA until the end, so they may not be aware of benefits lost to them if they leave early. Another felt it was important that young people know that they will come out of the MA as a fully qualified tradesperson.

7.5 QUANTITATIVE ANALYSES

The data on the number of milestones completed by non-completers contribute to some extent to exploring this issue.

As discussed in section 6.1.1, half of those who leave in Scottish Enterprise Network (and a third who leave in Highlands and Islands Enterprise) without completing achieve at least 1 milestone, so at least one element of the SVQ, and although there is a large variation in this across frameworks, in all frameworks combined in Scottish Enterprise Network 12.8% of non-completers achieved more than half of the milestones for their MA before leaving (see table 13). This suggests that there are skills being developed by non-completers that could be transferable to working or training undertaken after having left the MA programme.

Over half of non-completers in Scottish Enterprise Network and Highlands and Islands Enterprise left after the first 6 months (see Tables 10 and 11). This suggests two things - that useful skills and experience may be gained even by those who do not complete, because of

the time they have spent working (though the extent of the usefulness of the experience will depend on the nature of the job); and that employers and apprentices are often investing a significant period of time towards the MA without it being completed, which may mean a missed opportunity and benefits lost for both parties.

Summary

Key points in relation to the benefits that can be lost to employers are that non-completion of the MA, when the young person leaves the organisation, can mean losing a valuable employee, though this view seems to differ somewhat across sectors. Employers may also incur financial costs through non-completion. The benefits lost to young people can be that they do not have the opportunity to develop certain skills, and their longer term earnings may suffer. They may not receive recognition for what they do achieve, which can make transferring what they did achieve and learn more difficult. In terms of being able to pursue a chosen career, not achieving the MA can have a serious impact, particularly in some of the traditional sectors. Generally speaking, issues related to benefits lost can differ, and have differing levels of significance, according to framework.

In terms of what can be gained despite non-completion, there are cases where it can suit an employer better to have an employee who is working at a level lower than the work required for SVQ Level 3. The MA programme can also provide opportunities for the recruitment of young people, even if it does not result in non-completion. The young person may benefit by taking what they have learned to another job. They may be able to get to the same place with or without the MA. They may also benefit by earning better wages, at least in the short term.

SECTION EIGHT CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The research which has been undertaken for this project has shown that while the MA programme has grown rapidly in Scotland, a significant proportion (52%) leave without completing their MA, and there are considerable variations between frameworks in terms of completion rates. This project has explored the reasons for non-completion, and identified measures which might be taken to improve completion rates. In this concluding section the main findings are summarised, and recommendations for change are outlined.

In March 2003 there were over 25,000 (see pg 2) modern apprentices in training in Scotland. In the Scottish Enterprise Network there had been a significant growth in starts between 2000-01 and 2001-02 followed by a consolidation in numbers, while in Highlands and Islands Enterprise the period of significant growth had been between 2001-02 and 2002-03. Completion rates in the Scottish Enterprise Network over this period remained relatively stable despite the large increase in starts. In 2002-03, 48% of all leavers were completers. In the six frameworks that were the focus of this study, a great deal of variability was found both in relation to completion rates and the time that the MA took to complete.

Although there are limited data available from the existing MA management information system on the achievements and destinations of non-completers, data on milestones and leaving codes provided some information. In the whole of the Scottish Enterprise Network, approximately half of all non-completers achieved at least one milestone, and 12.8% achieved at least half of the milestones on the plan. Leaving code analysis showed that 46.2% of leavers over a given time period left either having completed their MA or to continue some form of training. A further 22.3% were recorded as having found or remained in full-time employment. The reason for leaving was given as 'unemployed' or 'dismissed' for less than 10% of the leavers. The data from interviews with non-completers showed that 24 of the 35 were employed at the time of interview and 10 were unemployed. Although there were cases of employed non-completers being unhappy with what they were doing and who felt that they had missed out on the opportunity for a career, the two sources of evidence (leaving codes and interviews) taken together suggest that leaving a MA in the majority of cases is not associated with unemployment. A note of caution in interpreting findings is however necessary, as a substantial number of leavers (20.6%) are registered in the 'other' category. Evidence from this study would suggest that the 'other' category is being used to record a wide range of outcomes. For example in one Local Enterprise Company this is used to record young people who have completed their MA, but are awaiting certification. In another Local Enterprise Company a more detailed study of leavers recorded in the 'other' category showed a number of what could be seen as positive outcomes. However, overall the current information available on what happens to non-completers is insufficient, and better systems for recording outcomes are required.

The factors associated with non-completion and completion are complex. A supportive workplace context emerged as a key factor in completion from all of the interview datasets. This included interested and committed employers, time being made available, a culture in which training is valued, and peer support. Wider sectoral issues, such as the stability of employment and the level of wages, were also important issues in many cases. The quality of the training is crucial to whether or not apprentices complete. The responsibility of ensuring good quality training falls on both the employer, who should ensure that opportunities to undertake the required type and level of work are available, and the training provider.

Although many good examples of practice by training providers emerged in the research, which had been vital in the apprentice completing the MA, a significant issue relates to the many cases where no training, just the assessment of competencies, is taking place. The appropriateness of an apprenticeship model that has been imported from the 'traditional' sector into new areas also emerged as an issue, particularly in relation to the type of training and how it is delivered. The existing quality assurance procedures did not appear to be adequately monitoring the training and assessment processes. Other key factors associated with completion and non-completion include recruitment, induction, and the extent to which involvement in the MA is an informed choice on the part of both apprentices and employers. Factors in the personal life of the apprentice were rarely the primary reason for non-completion, but could interact with other factors.

Benefits that can be lost to employers and apprentices depend to some extent on the way that the MA is perceived within the sector. Within the hospitality sector, the MA programme was seen by some to make the recruitment of young people possible, but employers accepted that the insecure nature of the employment meant that many apprentices would move on before the apprenticeship was complete. In the retail sector, the MA was not seen as necessary, or often even relevant, to doing the current job well or progressing. In the construction and motor vehicles sectors, non-completion could have a much more serious impact on career progression. Completion was, overall, found to be beneficial to the young people who were interviewed, although just over a quarter of interviewed completers believed they could have achieved their current position without the MA. Several others commented that they felt having the MA might help when looking for promotion or a new job in the future. It was suggested that improved tracking should be introduced. Part-certification for non-completers who had completed some part of the SVQ did not appear to be widespread, but could assist in increasing the transferability of what was achieved during the MA experience.

8.1 IMPROVING COMPLETION RATES THROUGH ENHANCING THE TRAINING PROGRAMME

The data presented in this report have shown that while there is considerable evidence that many young people receive high quality training through the MA programme, in other cases the arrangements in place are unsatisfactory and the quality of training which young people receive is poor. This is a major factor in contributing to poor completion rates.

This points to the need to introduce a number of changes designed to enhance the programme, and ensure that all young people involved receive high quality training. Improvements of this kind should improve completion rates and provide a more highly trained workforce.

It must be recognised that, given the range of occupational sectors involved and the different traditions of training, there may be major differences between MA programmes in the different sectors. Any changes introduced should recognise the needs of the different sectors.

The issues which should be addressed, and which are often inter-linked, are outlined below, and a series of recommendations then follows.

8.1.1 The role of employers

The MA programme is designed to be a work based system of training. Evidence from all of our respondents leads to the conclusion that if employers are supportive this makes an enormous contribution to a successful MA, while if employers are not supportive it becomes very difficult for young people to successfully complete their apprenticeship (Section 5.1). However the evidence also points to major differences between employers in the extent to which they understand the MA programme, are convinced of its value, and have appropriate structures in place to support it. There are also major differences here between large employers, some of whom have their own well established training infrastructures, and in some cases in-house programmes outside of the MA programme, and smaller companies, many of whom have few resources to support training.

This shows the need for more work to be done with employers which will result in fuller involvement in the programme. Measures are required to ensure that the MA programme meets employers' needs, that employers understand the value of MAs, and that they are engaged with the programme in ways which are fully supportive of the apprentices.

This points to the need for a more pro-active role on the part of staff in the Enterprise Network in working with employers. At present it would appear that a substantial amount of time for Enterprise Network staff is spent in the contract management aspect of the programme. While this is very important, there is also a need for more development work with employers to help ensure that they are more actively engaged with the programme. This is also a key responsibility for the SSBs, and SSBs should be expected to show what infrastructures they have in place, or are developing, to undertake this work. SSBs and the Enterprise Network should also be requested to indicate how they are working together to ensure that employers are fully involved in the programme. **(Recommendation 8.2.1)**

It must of course be recognised that for most employers, training is not their main role, and they may need support if training is to be carried out effectively. This leads to a consideration of the role of training providers.

8.1.2 The role of training providers and co-operation between training providers and employers

While the MA programme is a work based programme, training providers (or suppliers) have been given a key role in working with employers to implement the system. This partly reflects the perceived need for intermediary agencies to work with employers in helping them establish an effective training infrastructure.

However evidence from our respondents indicates that, while in some cases these training providers work closely with employers and young people to identify training needs, and ensure that appropriate support is provided, in other cases they are merely acting as assessors rather than as trainers. This reflects the emphasis on assessment of the occupational competences within the VQ system. This has resulted in a situation where in many cases the level of support being provided for both apprentices and employers is limited and the young people involved are not receiving appropriate and adequate training (Section 5.2).

There is a need for training providers to work more closely with employers to plan and implement training programmes. If this issue is addressed more effectively it could have a major impact in improving the quality of training for many young people and reducing non-completion rates.

This will require that expectations for training providers in identifying training needs, and in supporting employers and young people, should be clearly specified in the MA frameworks and by the Enterprise Network when they are awarding contracts to training providers (**Recommendation 8.2.2**). There will also be a need to monitor the work of training providers more closely through the quality assurance and contracts management systems. (**Recommendation 8.2.6**)

8.1.3 Recruitment and induction

Many respondents pointed to problems associated with recruitment and induction into the MA programme (Section 5.3). Often recruitment seems to be overly dependent on the role of training providers, and in many cases the involvement of employers is limited. It was pointed out that many training providers, as commercial organisations, have financial incentives in recruiting young people. As result it has been suggested that in a number of cases young people are recruited to MA programmes without really understanding what they are taking on, and there are instances where this is not the most appropriate programme for them. Similarly, employers may not be fully aware of the commitments which they are taking on when they allow their young employees to be recruited on to the MA programme, and cases were quoted where employers were not even aware that their employees had been recruited on to the MA programme by a training provider. These problems are exacerbated when there is an absence of a good induction programme, and there was evidence that in many cases the young people involved in MA programmes are unclear about the responsibilities and entitlements which they have as a result of being involved in this programme. However in a number of cases it was suggested that well structured induction programmes could have a valuable role in addressing these problems, and in leading to much higher retention rates. All of these problems can result in premature withdrawals from the programme because of lack of commitment on the part of the young people and employers.

An important priority should be to establish clear requirements regarding the processes for recruitment and induction to each MA programme which will involve both employers and training providers. (**Recommendation 8.2.3 & 8.2.5**). The implementation of these arrangements should be monitored through the quality assurance and contracts management systems. (**Recommendation 8.2.6**)

8.1.4 The provision of training within MAs

The MA programme is designed to be a training programme. However there was evidence of widespread differences in the nature and extent of training provided both between frameworks, and within frameworks. In some sectors, particularly more traditional apprenticeship models such as construction or motor vehicles, there are well established systems of off the job training involving colleges or training centres. In many of these cases respondents, including the young people, reported favourably about the contribution which this off the job training made to their experience. However in other sectors, for example retail

and business administration, it was reported that there was no tradition of off-the-job training which involves attending a college or training centre, and indeed its usefulness and appropriateness was questioned. In these cases, it was suggested that young people learned more effectively on the job, that many would not welcome the experience of being sent back to a more formal educational environment of a college, and that employers would be resistant to giving time off for this purpose. In some of these cases it was suggested that off-the-job training could be done more effectively in-house through mentoring, CD roms, training manuals and other supporting material (see Section 5.5.1).

This raises important questions about what is meant by the concept of a modern apprenticeship, and what type of training is to be expected. While recognising differences between sectors, there is a need to consider how acceptable standards of consistency can be established. There is a need to establish clearly the type of training to be provided within each framework. In the first instance this is the responsibility of the SSBs. However, to assist the SSBs with their task, MAIG should provide guidelines regarding the nature and extent of training expected within an MA. MAIG should also have a clearly specified role in scrutinising and approving the proposals regarding the type of training required within a framework, and the ways in which this training will be provided. **(Recommendation 8.2.4)**

8.1.5 Improvements in Frameworks

The framework documents for each MA have a key role in structuring the programme. However there is evidence that these could be improved in various ways, and these changes could contribute to an enhanced programme and lower non-completion rates. It has been suggested above that the frameworks might specify more clearly what is required regarding recruitment, induction and training for each MA.

Respondents have also reported a number of other problems with the frameworks. In some cases this is because the level of work required is unsuitable when the work which trainees actually do is taken into account. This has raised issues about the appropriateness of VQ levels. Issues have been raised about the appropriateness of MA frameworks in relation to the needs of employers in some sectors, and this has led to some radical re-thinking of frameworks, eg the framework for retail distribution (Section 5.5.2).

There is a need to consider if there are appropriate progression routes within the frameworks (eg from level 2 to level 3), and if there are progression routes to other qualifications (eg HNC/D or degrees where appropriate).

SSBs should therefore be requested to review the frameworks for which they are responsible in the light of these issues, and MAIG should take account of these issues when scrutinising and approving frameworks. **(Recommendation 8.2.5)**

8.1.6 Enhanced system of quality assurance and contract management

The quality assurance and contracts management systems have been recognised as having key roles in ensuring that the quality of the training provided is acceptable. However it has been suggested by respondents that the existing Scottish Quality Management System (SQMS) has focused on a rather narrow definition of an audit system, too much task and

process driven, with insufficient emphasis on the quality of what is being delivered by training providers. It has been suggested that an enhanced quality system could have a valuable role in ensuring that changes identified above were being implemented (Section 5.4).

A review of SQMS is already underway within the Enterprise Network, and will result in changes in the coming months. It is understood that this will result in a system where there is a much stronger emphasis on a developmental approach in which training providers, with support from Enterprise Network staff, will be given increased responsibility for the development and improvement of their activities. These developments are welcomed, and the Enterprise Network should be given every support in ensuring that a more rigorous, but supportive, QA system is put in place and is fully implemented.

One of the SSBs indicated that they are introducing a system of kitemarking of training providers to help employers identify organisations which will provide a service of appropriate quality. While developments of this kind are useful, it is important that there should be liaison between any SSBs involved in this type of work and the Enterprise Network to ensure that any systems established are complementary to each other.

A related issue is the one of contracts management and the targets which the Enterprise Network can specify for training providers when agreeing contracts with them. It is understood that there is also a review of these issues underway within the Enterprise Network, and this will contribute to improvements in the quality of what is provided. The Enterprise Network should be supported in developing and implementing contract management systems which will ensure a greater emphasis on training and outputs within the MA programme. **(Recommendation 8.2.6)**

8.1.7 Data collection and monitoring

The research has shown that the existing databases do not provide full and adequate data on the progression of young people enrolled on MA programmes (Section 6). In particular the data on young people who leave their MA programme before completion is limited. There is evidence that some apprentices who change employers and/or training provider are recorded as non completers, even though they are still on the MA programme. This can also apply to young people who change to another MA programme. At present training providers are the main source of data for these returns, and it is clear that there is inconsistency in how the leaving codes, which are used to record the reason for leaving for leavers from the MA programme, are applied. One particular problem is that despite the existence of 13 codes to record the destination of leavers, 20.6% in the Scottish Enterprise Network were recorded in the 'other' category for the period October 2001- March 2003. It is understood that a review of leaving codes is currently underway, and it is recommended that the Enterprise Network should be requested to consider how the routine data gathering can be improved to provide fuller and more accurate data, and to consider the most effective and accurate ways of gathering these data. **(Recommendation 8.2.7)**

8.1.8 The role of Careers Scotland

A number of respondents pointed to the need to ensure that better quality information was available about the MA programme, and the benefits associated with it. This would ensure that young people and their families were more aware of what the programme could offer them. This could improve recruitment to the programme, and help ensure that young people did not withdraw because their initial information was inadequate.

A number of respondents reported that links between Careers Scotland and the Local Enterprise Companies are still at a developmental stage in a number of areas (Section 5.7.1). There is a need for Careers Scotland staff to work closely with the Local Enterprise Companies to ensure that they are fully informed regarding MA opportunities in their area, and to consider how they can carry out most effectively their role with young people, families and schools.

Careers Scotland should also be encouraged to work with training providers in assisting young people who wish to move out of a MA programme to move on to a suitable alternative. **(Recommendation 8.2.8)**

8.1.9 A review of targets for the MA programme

While this research was not asked to undertake a review of targets within the MA programme, this is an issue which has been raised by a number of respondents. It has been argued by a range of stakeholders that the current policy focuses too strongly on the issue of targets which specify starts on the programme, and not enough on the quality of training which young people receive and the outputs from the programme (Section 5.7.2). It has been suggested in the issues discussed in this report that there is a need to focus more on the training system, and a need for quality assurance and contract management systems which will underpin this. It has been suggested that through improving the quality of the training experience which young people receive, higher retention rates will be achieved. This should lead to better trained young people contributing to the Scottish economy.

It is therefore suggested that the Scottish Executive should review the targets set for MAs. In undertaking this review they may wish to consider a greater emphasis on the quality of training, and the outputs from training, rather than starts. **(Recommendation 8.2.9)**

8.2 RECOMMENDATIONS

8.2.1 Role of Employers

Given the evidence that employers have a key role in ensuring successful completion of apprenticeships, an important priority must be to involve employers more fully in the programme. Measures must be taken to ensure that they understand its value, that it meets their needs, and to help ensure that they have more effective training infrastructures in place. To achieve this the following steps should be taken:

- The Enterprise Network should be requested to take on a more active and developmental role in working with employers to engage them more fully in the MA programme.

- The SSBs should be requested to indicate what structures they have in place, or are developing, in Scotland to work with employers to engage them with the MA programme.
- The Enterprise Network and the SSBs should be requested to show how they are working together to engage employers more effectively in the programme.

8.2.2 Role of Training Providers

Given the evidence that training providers should have a key role in working with employers and apprentices in implementing a training programme, but that their role in training is often limited, and that they have placed too much emphasis on assessment, this training role should be clearly specified and monitored in the following ways:

- The type of training required for each MA should be specified in the framework.
- The Enterprise Network should provide a protocol or guidelines which specify clearly what is expected of training providers with respect to training as well as assessment.
- The implementation of these guidelines should be monitored through the quality assurance and contracts management systems.

8.2.3 Recruitment and Induction

Steps are required to ensure that young people are only recruited onto the MA programme when this is appropriate for them and their employer, and that both the young person and their employers are fully aware of the opportunities and responsibilities involved.

- The requirements regarding recruitment and induction should be clearly specified in the framework document for each MA.
- Training providers and employers should be expected to work closely together in the processes of recruitment and induction and these processes should be monitored by the Enterprise Network through the quality assurance and contract management systems.

8.2.4 The Nature and Extent of Training within MAs

- The SSBs should be required to consult with employers and training providers about the nature and extent of training required within each MA, and how this should be provided. This should be reported within the MA framework document.
- MAIG should provide guidelines regarding the nature and extent of training to be provided within MAs to assist SSBs with this work.
- MAIG should scrutinise and approve the proposals regarding the provision of training in its approval of framework documents.

8.2.5 Improvements in Frameworks

- SSBs should be requested to undertake, in co-operation with employers, reviews designed to specify more clearly the framework requirements regarding: recruitment and induction; and training. They should also be requested to identify and address problems in

Frameworks with respect to: the work which trainees undertake, and for which they are being trained; the appropriateness of progression routes within the frameworks (eg from level 2 to level 3); and progression routes to other qualifications (eg HNC/D or degrees where appropriate).

- MAIG should be requested to consider these issues when scrutinising and approving framework proposals.

8.2.6 Quality Assurance and Contract Management

An enhanced quality assurance and contract management system should be put in place to ensure that training providers are only funded for MA programmes if they are providing effective training and support for apprentices and employers.

Towards this end the review of the quality assurance and contracts management systems which the Enterprise Network is undertaking is welcomed, and a QA system should be established which will include monitoring of the following issues:

- The nature of the relationship between training providers and employers
- Arrangements for recruitment and induction
- Arrangements for on-going support for training of apprentices
- Assessment arrangements
- Training providers' development plans
- Qualifications and training of training providers' staff
- The contracts management system established by the Enterprise Network should be one which focuses on the quality of training and outputs from the MA programme.
- SSBs which develop their own kitemarking systems for training providers should be requested to liaise with the Enterprise Network to ensure that their schemes are complementary.

8.2.7 Data Collection and Monitoring

- The Enterprise Network should be requested to establish more effective arrangements and guidelines for data gathering to ensure that the data on progression through MAs are as full as possible.
- The leaving codes, and the guidelines, for returning data should be reviewed by the Enterprise Network to ensure that the data give a fuller and more accurate account of the outcomes for leavers, and in particular that the 'other' category is a residual one, rather than accounting for 20% of all leavers.
- Mechanisms for the tracking of young people who change training providers or move to another MA programme should be established.

8.2.8 The Role of Careers Scotland

- Careers Scotland staff should develop their links with staff within the Local Enterprise Companies to ensure that they are fully informed regarding MA opportunities in their area, and to consider how can they can most effectively help inform young people, families and schools of the opportunities associated with MAs.

- Careers Scotland should also be encouraged to work with training providers in assisting young people who wish to move out of a MA programme to move on to a suitable alternative.

8.2.9 A Review of Targets for the MA Programme

- In order to achieve higher completion rates, the Scottish Executive should review the targets set to underpin a high quality work based Modern Apprenticeship training system, and place greater emphasis on quality of training and outputs from the programme rather than on starts.
- Further investigations involving key stakeholders (employers, the Enterprise Network, training providers, and SSBs) should be undertaken to establish an adequate evidence base in setting these targets.

REFERENCES

Anderson, T and Metcalf, H (2003) *Modern apprenticeship employers: Evaluation survey*, Sheffield: DfES

Canning, R and Lang, I (2003) *Modern apprenticeships in Scotland*, May 2003

Cartmel, F and Furlong, A (2000) *Youth unemployment in rural areas*, www.jrf.org.uk/knowledge/findings/socialpolicy/220.asp (accessed August 2003)

Coleman, N and Williams, J (1998) *Evaluation of modern apprenticeships: 1998 survey of young people*, Sheffield: DfES

Fuller, A and Unwin, L (2003) Creating a 'Modern Apprenticeship': a critique of the UK's multi-sector, social inclusion approach, *Journal of Education and Work*, 16 (1), pp 5 - 25

Hogarth, T and Hasluck, C (2003) *Net costs of modern apprenticeship training to employers*, Sheffield: DfES

IFF Research Ltd (2000) *Modern apprenticeships: Exploring the reasons for non-completion in five sectors*, Sheffield: DfES

Kodz, J, Tackey N D, Pollard, E, Dench, S, Tyers, C and Dewson, S (2000) *Modern apprenticeships and National Traineeships: Skills utilisation and progression*, Sheffield: DFES

Learning and Skills Council (2003) *Statistical First Release: ISR/SFR25*

Scottish Executive (2003) *Life through learning, learning through life: The Lifelong Learning Strategy for Scotland*, Edinburgh: Scottish Executive

SFEFC (2003) *Examination results and first destination statistics* (unpublished data)

Sims, D, Golden, S, Blenkinsop, S and Lewis, G (2000) *Barriers to take-up of Modern Apprenticeships and National Traineeships by SMEs and specific sectors*, Sheffield: DfES

SQW Ltd (2001a) *Review of modern apprenticeships in Scotland*, Edinburgh: Scottish Executive Central Research Unit

SQW Ltd (2001b) *Review of modern apprenticeships in Scotland: Report of survey findings*, Edinburgh: Scottish Executive Central Research Unit

RESEARCH - PUBLICATIONS LIST FROM 2002

An Evaluation of Section 18 of the Mental Health Implementation of Part 5 of the Adults with Incapacity (Scotland) Act 2000: Julie Ridley, Lyn Jones, Anne Robson, Scottish Health Feedback. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.18

Routes Out of Homelessness: Ann Rosengard, Isla Laing, Alice Ann Jackson and Norma Jones (Ann Rosengard Associates). (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.131

Researching Women in Rural Scotland: Elaine Samuel. (2002) (£5.00)

Gypsies/Travellers in Scotland: The Twice-Yearly Count - No.1. (January 2002) (Free)

Providing Free Personal Care for Older People: Research commissioned to inform the work of the Care Development Group: edited by Diane Machin and Danny McShane. (2002) (£10.00)

Summaries available: Health and Community Care Research Findings Nos.3, 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8

Neighbourhood Management: Lessons from Working for Communities Pathfinders and related initiatives: Alison P Brown. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.132

Towards a Plan for Action on Alcohol Misuse: Responses to the Written Consultation: Reid Howie Associates. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.10

Towards a Plan for Action on Alcohol Misuse: Summary of Evidence: Reid Howie Associates. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care: Research Findings No.11

Attitude Towards Alcohol: Views of the General Public, Problem Drinkers, Alcohol Service Users and their Families and Friends: Becki Lancaster and Anna Dudleston. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings Nos.12 and 13

Consultation with Children and Young People on the Scottish Executive's Plan for Action on Alcohol Misuse: Kathryn Potter. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.14

International Alcohol Policies: a Selected Literature Review: Kate Sewel. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.15

Public Attitudes to the Healthcare of Older People in Scotland: Simon Brauholtz and Barry Stalker. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care: Research Findings No.16

Legal Studies Research Programme 2002: Legal Studies Research Branch. (2002)

Biodiversity in Scotland: Progress Report: Mary-Ann Smythe (RSK-ERA Limited). (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.19

Influencing Mainstream Services: Lessons from Working for Communities Pathfinders: Alison P Brown. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.134

"Direct What" - A Study of Direct Payments to Mental Health Service Users: Julie Ridley and Lyn Jones. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.20

Over the Threshold? An Exploration of Intensive Domiciliary Support for Older People: Lisa Curtice and Alison Petch, with Angela Hallam and Martin Knapp. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.19

Review of Care Management in Scotland: Kirsten Stalker and Isleen Campbell. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.21

Fast-Trac: Evaluation and Issues of Transferability: The Centre for Research in Lifelong Learning and The Centre for Educational Sociology. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Enterprise and Lifelong Learning Research Findings No.3

Evaluation of New Deal for Young People in Scotland: Phase Two: Dorothe Bonjour, Genevieve Knight, Stephen Lissenburgh. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Enterprise and Lifelong Learning Research Findings No.4

Review of Strategic Planning: Analysis of Consultation Responses: Geoff Peart Consulting. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.136

Timber Cladding in Scotland: Ivor Davies, James Pendlebury (Highland Birchwoods) and Bruce Walker (University of Dundee). (2002) (Free)
Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.18

Evaluation of the West Lothian Driver Improvement Scheme: Steven Hope, Dave Ingram and Becki Lancaster (NFO System Three Social Research). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No. 135

Translating, Interpreting and Communication Support Services across the Public Sector in Scotland: A Literature Review: Joanna McPake and Richard Johnstone (Scottish CILT) with Joseph Lo Bianco, Hilary McColl, Gema Rodriguez Prieto and Elizabeth Speake. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.6

Monitoring the National Cycling Strategy in Scotland: Scottish Cycling Development Project. (2002) (£4.00)

Climate Change: Flooding Occurrences Review: Alan Werrity, Andrew Black and Rob Duck (University of Dundee), Bill Finlinson, Neil Thurston, Simon Shackley and David Crichton (Entec UK Limited). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Environment Group Research Findings No.19

Supporting Court Users: The In-Court Advice and Mediation Projects in Edinburgh Sheriff Court Research Phase 2: Elaine Samuel, Department of Social Policy University of Edinburgh. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Legal Studies Research Findings No.38

Consultation on the Review of Scottish Charity Law: Paul Spicker, Sue Morris and Veronica Strachan, Centre for Public Policy and Management the Robert Gordon University. (2002) (£5.00)

Social Inclusion Research Bulletin No.7: (2002) (Free)

Equality Proofing Procedures in Drafting Legislation: International Comparisons: Fiona Mackay and Kate Bilton (Governance of Scotland Forum, University of Edinburgh). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Equalities Unit Research Findings No.1

Findings from the Working for Communities: Community Involvement: Alison P Brown. (2002) (Free)
Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.137

Findings from the Working for Communities: The Role of a Local Co-ordinator: Alison P Brown. (2002) (Free)
Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.138

Racist Crime and Victimisation in Scotland: Ian Clark and Susan Moody (University of Dundee). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.58

The 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: Overview Report: MVA. (2002) (£7.00)

Domestic Violence: Findings from the 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: Suzi Macpherson. (2002) (£5.00)

Impact of Crime on Victims: Findings from the 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: Dave Ingram. (2002) (£5.00)

Drug Misuse in Scotland: Findings from the 2000 Scottish Survey: Overview Report: Fiona Fraser. (2002) (£5.00)

Violence in Scotland: Findings from the 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: MVA. (2002) (£5.00)

Young People and Crime in Scotland: Findings from the 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: MVA. (2002) (£5.00)

Housebreaking in Scotland: Findings from the 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: MVA. (2002) (£5.00)

Vehicle Crime in Scotland: Findings from the 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: MVA. (2002) (£5.00)

The 2000 Scottish Crime Survey: Analysis of the Ethnic Minority Booster Sample: Ian Clark, University of Dundee and Traci Leven, MVA. (2002) (£5.00)

Review of Research on School Travel: Derek Halden Consultancy. (2002) (£5.00)

Parole Board Decisions and Release Outcomes: Linda Hutton and Dr Liz Levy, Central Research Unit. (2002) (£5.00)

Rural Accessibility: Derek Halden (Derek Halden Consultancy), John Farrington (Aberdeen University) and Andrew Copus (Scottish Agricultural College). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.133

The Experience of Black/Minority Ethnic Police Officers, Support Staff, Special Constables and Resigners in Scotland: Daniel Onifade (Intravires Consultants). (2002) (£5.00)

Development Department Research Programme 2002-2003: (2002) (Free)

Building Consensus for Rural Development and Planning in Scotland: A Review of Best Practice: Tim Richardson and Stephen Connelly (Department of Town and Regional Planning, University of Sheffield). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Agricultural Policy Co-ordination and Rural Development Research Findings No.12

Review of Old Mineral Permissions: Alan Pollock (David Kirk & Associates). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.140

Good Practice Guidance-Consultation with Equalities Groups: Reid-Howie Associates. (2002) (£5.00)
Central Research Unit and Equality Unit

Review of Integration among Plans for the Coast in Scotland: An Analysis of the SCF Coastal Plans Inventory: Arup Scotland and Brady Shipman Martin. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.20

Evaluation of the Zero Tolerance "Respect" Pilot Project: Reid-Howie Associates Ltd. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.59

Managing Radioactive Waste Safely: Engaging Scotland: Deirdre Elrick, Linda Boyes and James McCormick (Scottish Council Foundation). (2002) (£5.00)
Summaries available: Environment Group Research Findings No.20 and No.21

The Review of NPPG4: Land for Mineral Working: Land Use Consultants. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.139

Natura 2000 Scoping Study: Dr Nonie Coulthard (Logical Cobwebs Ltd). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.21

The House Buying and Selling Process in Scotland: DTZ Pbeda Consulting and NFO System Three. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.142

Vulnerable and Intimidated Witnesses: Review of Provisions in Other Jurisdictions: Reid Howie Associates. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.60

Nature Conservation Designations and Land Value: D Roberts, D MacDonald, T Kampus, P Shannon, J Potts, F Barraclough. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.22

National Framework for the Prevention of Suicide and Deliberate Self-Harm in Scotland: Analysis of Written Submissions to Consultation: Julie Ridley, Scottish Health Feedback. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.22

Gypsies/Travellers in Scotland: The Twice-Yearly Count – No.2. (July 2002) (Free)

Review of the Synthesis of the Environmental Impacts of Aquaculture: The Scottish Association for Marine Science and Napier University. (2002) (£5.00)

Young Carers: Assessments and Services: Pauline Banks, Eamonn Gallagher, Malcolm Hill and Sheila Riddell, Centre for the Child and Society and Strathclyde Centre for Disability Research, University of Glasgow. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.23

Domestic Abuse against Men in Scotland: David Gadd, Stephen Farrall, Damian Dallimore and Nancy Lombard, Dept of Criminology, Keele University. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.61

‘Voice of the Child’ Under the Children (Scotland) Act 1995: Volume 1 - Mapping Paper: K Marshall (Glasgow University), E K M Tisdall (Edinburgh University), A Cleland (Napier University). (2002) (£5.00)

‘Voice of the Child’ Under the Children (Scotland) Act 1995: Volume 2 - Feasibility Study: K Marshall (Glasgow University), E K M Tisdall (Edinburgh University), A Cleland (Napier University). (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Scotland’s Children - Children (Scotland) Act 1995 Research Findings No.2

Owner Occupation Among Low Income Households in Scotland: Rebekah Widdowfield and Diana Wilkinson. (2002) (£5.00)

Monitoring and Mapping of Environmental Noise: Dr Bernadette McKell, Steve Fisher, Nigel Jones, Jane Evans and Brian Stark (Casella Stanger). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Environment Group Research Findings No.23

Road Safety and Social Inclusion: Tony Graham (ODS Ltd). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.141

Child Accidents *en route* to and from School: Colin Buchanan & Partners. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.145

A Rural Community Gateway Website for Scotland - Scoping Study: Jenny Brogden, Joanna Gilliatt and Doug Maclean (Lambda Research and Consultancy Ltd). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Agricultural Policy Co-ordination and Rural Development Research Findings No.13

City Region Boundaries Study: Derek Halden Consultancy (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.146

Why Do Parents Drive Their Children to School?: George Street Research. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.143

Management of Work-Related Road Safety: Rebecca J Lancaster and Rachel L Ward (Entec UK Ltd). (2002) (Free)
Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.144

Disciplining Children: Research with Parents in Scotland: Simon Anderson and Lorraine Murray (NFO System Three); Julie Brownlie (Stirling University). (2002) (£5.00)

Results of the Scottish Staff Survey 2002: Tom Lamplugh (SE). (2002)
Summary only available: General Research Findings No.9 (Web only)

Investigations of Work Pressures within the Scottish Executive: Angela Puri (ORC International). (2002)
Summary only available: General Research Findings No.10 (Web only)

Transport Impacts of Major Health Care Developments: Faber Maunsell. (2002) (Free)
Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.148

Business-Related Bankruptcies Under the Bankruptcy (Scotland) Act 1985 (As Amended) - Phase 1: Scoping Study: Lambda Research and Consultancy Ltd. (2002) (£5.00)

Business Finance and Security Over Moveable Property: Jenny Hamilton, Dr Andrea Coulson and Scott Wortley (University of Strathclyde); Dave Ingram (NFO System Three). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Legal Studies Research Findings No.39

Evaluation of the "Know the Score" Drugs Campaign: Doug Maclean, Joanna Gilliatt and Jenny Brogden (Lambda Research Consultancy Ltd). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.63

A Review of the First Year of the Mandatory Licensing Scheme in Houses in Multiple Occupation in Scotland: Hector Currie (School of Planning & Housing, Edinburgh College of Art/Heriot Watt University). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.150

Social Inclusion Research Bulletin No.8: Free

Drug Treatment and Testing Orders: Evaluation of the Scottish Pilots: Susan Eley, Kathryn Gallop, Gill McIvor, Kerry Morgan, Rowdy Yates, Dept of Applied Social Science, Stirling University). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.62

Evaluation of Individual Learning Accounts - Phase 1: York Consulting Ltd. (2002) (£5.00)

Delivering Work Based Learning: Andrea Glass, Kevin Higgins and Alan McGregor, Glasgow University. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Enterprise and Lifelong Learning Research Findings No.5

Education Maintenance Allowances: Evaluation of the East Ayrshire Pilot: Linda Croxford, Cathy Howieson, Christina Iannelli & Jenny Ozga. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Enterprise and Lifelong Learning Research Findings No.6

Personal Injury Litigation, Negotiation and Settlement: Sam Coope and Sue Morris. (2002) (£5.00)

Enforcement of Civil Obligations in Scotland: Analysis of Consultation Responses: Blake Stevenson Ltd. (2002) (£5.00)

Risk Assessment and Management of Serious Violent and Sexual Offenders: A Review of Current Issues: Hazel Kemshall. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.64

Serious Violent and Sexual Offenders: The Use of Risk Assessment Tools in Scotland: Gill McIvor and Hazel Kemshall. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.65

Recidivism Amongst Serious Violent and Sexual Offenders: Nancy Loucks. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.66

The Glasgow Drug Court in Action: The First Six Months: Susan Eley, Margaret Malloch, Gill McIvor, Rowdy Yates and Alison Brown. (2002) (£5.00)

Stalking and Harassment in Scotland: Sue Morris (Robert Gordon University), Simon Anderson and Lorraine Murray (NFO System Three). (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.67

Public Attitudes to the Environment in Scotland: Kerstin Hinds, Katriona Carmichael and Harvey Snowling. (2002) (Free)

Summary only available: Environment Group Research Findings No.24

Consultation on Vulnerable Adults: Analysis of Responses: Jaqueline Atkinson, Kathryn Berzins, Helen Garner (Department of Health, University of Glasgow). (2002) (£5.00)

Child Poverty in Social Inclusion Partnership: Peter A Kemp (University of York), Jo Dean and Daniel Mackay (University of Glasgow). (2002) (£5.00)

Survey of Cycling in Scotland: Tom Costley (NFO System Three). (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.149

Getting "Under the Skin" of Community Planning: Understanding Community Planning at the Community Planning Partnership Level: Robert Stevenson, RDS Consultancy Services. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Local Government Research Findings No.1

Social Inclusion in Rural Areas: Innovative Projects for Young People: Emily A Bain (Social Research, Rural Research Team). (2002) (Free)

Summary only available: Land Use and Rural Policy Research Findings No.1

Review of International Best Practice in Service Delivery to Remote and Rural Areas: Frank W. Rennie, Wolfgang Greller and Mary Mackay (The Institute of Rural and Island Studies and The Scottish Centre for Information Research, Lews Castle College, UHI Millennium Institute, Stornoway). (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Land Use and Rural Policy Research Findings No.2

Getting Involved in Planning: Analysis of Consultation Responses: Geoff Peart Consulting. (2002) (Free)

Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.154/2002

Getting Involved in Planning: Perceptions of the Wider Public: Dr Paul Jenkins, Karryn Kirk, Dr Harry Smith (Centre for Environment and Human Settlements, School of Planning and Housing, Edinburgh College of Art/Heriot-Watt University). (2002) (Free)

Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.155/2002

Getting Involved in Planning: Summary of Evidence: Geoff Peart Consulting. (2002) (Free)

Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.156/2002

The Effectiveness of Tree Preservation Orders in Scotland: Roger Jessop MA (Cantab) MA (Manc) Dip TP MRTPI. (2002) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No. 151

Land Values and the Implications for Planning Policy: DTZ Pidea Consulting. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.152

Assessment of the Effectiveness of Local Coastal Management partnerships as a Delivery Mechanism for Integrated Coastal Zone Management: ITAD Ltd, BMT Cordah Ltd. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.23

Changing Speeding Behaviour in Scotland: An Evaluation of the 'Foolspeed' Campaign: Martine Stead, Anne Marie MacKintosh, Stephen Tagg, Douglas Eadie (Centre for Social Marketing, University of Strathclyde, Glasgow). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.153

Capacity Building for Community Planning: Eglinton. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Local Government Research Findings No.2

How Does the Community Care? Public Attitudes to Community Care in Scotland: Lisa Curtice (Scottish Consortium for Learning Disability) and Alison Petch (Nuffield Centre for Community Care Studies). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.25

Well? What do you think? A National Scottish Survey of Public Attitudes to Mental Health, Well Being and Mental Health Problems: Richard Glendenning, Nickie Rose and Tim Buchanan with Angela Hallam. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.27

Scottish Coastal Socio-Economic Scoping Study: School of Resources, Environment and Society, University of Aberdeen. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.24/2002

The Characteristics of People with Dementia who are Users and Non-Users of the Legal System: A Feasibility Study: Anne Mason and Heather Wilkinson. (2002) (£5.00)

Young People and Transport: MORI Scotland. (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.155

“Don’t They Call It Seamless Care?” A Study of Acute Psychiatric Discharge: Lucy Simons, Alison Petch and Richard Caplan (Nuffield Centre for Community Care Studies, University of Glasgow). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.26

Research on the Private Rented Sector in Scotland: Donald Houston, Kieran Barr and Jo Dean (University of Glasgow). (2002) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.153

Vital Voices: Helping Vulnerable Witnesses Give Evidence: Report on the Analysis of Responses to the Consultation: Elma Fitzpatrick (Consultant). (2002) (£5.00)

Community Care Research Programme: Scottish Executive Health Department Analytical Services Division. (2002) (£5.00)

Evaluation of the Scottish Prison Service's Tendering Process for Social Work Contracts: Tony Homer; (Craigforth Consulting). (2002) (£5.00)

Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons: Scope and Focus: Reid Howie Associates Ltd. (2002) (£5.00)

The Status of Traditional Scottish Animal Breeds and Plant Varieties and the Implications for Biodiversity: I.A. Wright and A.J.I Dalziel (MacAuley Institute) and R P Ellis (Scottish Crop Research Institute). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.25

Seat Belt Wearing in Scotland: A Second Study on Compliance: Archie Burns, Mark Kummerer and Neil C Macdonald (Halcrow Group Limited). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.157

Standards of Care and Regulation of Care Services in Scotland: Charlotte Pearson and Sheila Riddell (Strathclyde Centre for Disability Research). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.24

Crime and Criminal Justice Research Agenda Criminal Justice Research Branch. (2003) (£5.00)

Mortgage Arrears and Repossessions in Scotland: Emma McCallum and Ewan McCaig (MVA). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.158

Consultation on a Physical Activity Strategy for Scotland: Analysis of Responses: Sheila Henderson; (Reid-Howie Associates). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.28

Liquor Licensing and Public Disorder : Review of Literature and Other Controls/Audit of Local Initiative: Reid Howie Associates Ltd. (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.68

Omnibus Survey: Testing Public Opinion on Licensing Laws and Alcohol Consumption: Deena Kara and Linda Hutton (Scottish Opinion Ltd). (2003) (£2.00)

Underage Drinking and the Illegal Purchase of Alcohol: Paul Bradshaw. (2003) (£2.00)

Asylum Seekers in Scotland: Aileen Barclay, Alison Bowed, Iain Ferguson, Duncan Sim and Maggie Valenti; with assistance from Soraya Fard and Sherry MacIntosh; (University of Stirling). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.2

Evaluation of the Drug Driving TV Advert: Rachel Ormston; NFO Social Research. (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.159

New Directions for Land Management Schemes in Scotland's National Parks: Land Use Consultants, Glasgow. (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.26

Social Inclusion Bulletin No.9: Social Inclusion Research Branch (Ruth Bryan). (2003) (Free)

Determined Differences: Rent Structures in Scottish Social Housing: Alison More, Jeanette Findlay, Kenneth Gibb, Diana Kasparova and Carl Mills (Department of Urban Studies, University of Glasgow). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.161/2003

Tracking Homelessness: A Feasibility Study: Kevin Pickering, Suzanne Fitzpatrick, Kerstin Hinds, Peter Lynn and Sarah Tipping. (2003) (Web only)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.162/2003

Sexual Orientation Research Phase 1: A Review of Methodological Approaches: Sally McManus (National Centre for Social Research). (2003) (£5.00)

Sexual Orientation Research Phase 2: The Future of LGBT Research – Perspectives of Community Organisations: Carl McLean and William O'Connor (National Centre for Social Research). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.3/2003

Modern Title and Condition Deeds in Scotland and their Effectiveness in Securing Common Repairs: Ann Flint, James Barrowman and Derek O'Carroll (Ann Flint & Associates). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.160/2003

Impact of Childcare Support for Lone Parent Students: Fiona Ballantyne, Claire Hendry and Ralph Leishman (4-consulting Ltd). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.1/2003

Minority and Social Diversity in Legal Education: Simon Anderson, Lorraine Murray (NFO System Three) and Paul Maharg (University of Strathclyde). (2003) (£5.00)

Direct Supply of Medicines in Scotland: Evaluation of a Pilot Scheme: Ellen Schafheutle and Peter Noyce (University of Manchester), Christine Sheehy and Lyn Jones (Scottish Health Feedback). (2003) (Free)

Summary only available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.29

Direct Supply of Medicines in Scotland: Extended Monitoring of a Pilot Scheme: Christine Sheehy and Lyn Jones (Scottish Health Feedback). (2003) (Free)

Summary only available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.30

Evaluation of the Working for Communities Programme: DTZ Pieda Consulting. (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.163/2003

Bus Passenger Satisfaction Survey: Colin Buchanan & Partners. (2003) (Free)

Summary only available: Development Department Research Findings No.164/2003

Scoping Study of Older People in Rural Scotland: Dr Lorna Philip, Dr Natasha Mauthner, Dr Euan Phimister (University of Aberdeen) and Dr Alana Gilbert (Macaulay Institute). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Land Use and Rural Policy Research Findings No.3/2003

Consultation Paper on the Mental Health Law Research Programme. (2003) (£5.00)

Public Attitudes to Access to the Countryside: NFO System Three. (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Countryside and Natural Heritage Research Findings No.27/2003

Development Department Research Programme 2003-2004. (2003) (Free)

Results of the Scottish Executive Staff Survey: Tom Lamplugh. (2003) (Free)

Summary only available: General Research Findings No.11

Evaluation of National Planning Policy Guideline 15 (NPPG15): Rural Development: Land Use Consultants. (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.165/2003

Management Needs Resource Analysis: A Report to the Best Value Task Force: Gillian Lancaster and Iain MacAllister. (2003) (£5.00)

The Witness Service Five Years On: An Evaluation in 2003: David Lobley and David Smith (Lancaster University). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.72/2003

Scottish Compact Baseline Review: Keith Hayton (Gen Consulting). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.5/2003

The Fife Drug Court in Action: The First Six Months: Margaret Malloch, Susan Eley, Gill McIvor, Kathlene Beaton and Rowdy Yates (Department of Applied Social Science, University of Stirling). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.69/2003

The Glasgow Drug Court in Action: The First Six Months: Susan Eley, Margaret Malloch, Gill McIvor, Rowdy Yates and Alison Brown. (2003) (Free)

Summary only available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.70/2003

Establishing Drug Courts in Scotland: Early Experiences of the Pilot Drug Courts in Glasgow and Fife: Gill McIvor, Susan Eley, Margaret Malloch and Rowdy Yates. (2003) (Free)

Summary only available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.71/2003

External-to-Vehicle Driver Distraction: Dr Brendan Wallace (HFAL). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.168/2003

Living in Scotland: An Urban-Rural Analysis of the Scottish Household Survey: Scottish Executive Environment and Rural Development Department, Social Research Branch with assistance from Scottish Agricultural College. (2003) (Web only)

Summary available: Land Use and Rural Policy Research Findings No.4/2003 (Web only)

Gypsies/Travellers in Scotland: The Twice-Yearly Count – No.3 (January 2003) (Free)

The Speeding Driver: Who, How and Why?: S G Stradling and M Campbell (Transport Research Institute, Napier University), I A Allan, R S J Gorell, J P Hill and M G Winter (TRL Ltd) and S Hope (NFO System Three Social Research). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.170/2003

Evaluation of Bikesafe Scotland: Rachel Ormston, Anna Dudleston, Stephen Pearson (NFO Social Research) and Steve Stradling (Napier University). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.169/2003

Public Attitudes to Windfarms: Simon Braunholtz (MORI Scotland). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: General Research Findings No.12/2003

Deposit Guarantee Schemes in Scotland: Julie Rugg (Centre for Housing Policy, University of York). (2003) (£5.00)

Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.166/2003

Social Inclusion Bulletin No.10: (2003) (Free)

Life in Low Income Families in Scotland: Research Report: John H McKendrick, Sarah Cunningham-Burley and Kathryn Backett-Milburn (Centre for Research on Families and Relationships (CRFR), University of Edinburgh). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.6/2003

Life in Low Income Families in Scotland: A Review of the Literature: John H McKendrick, Sarah Cunningham-Burley and Kathryn Backett-Milburn (Centre for Research on Families and Relationships (CRFR), University of Edinburgh). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.6/2003

Evaluation of the National Care Standards Consultations: Ruth Whatling (Civic Participation and Consultation Research Team, Scottish Executive). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.31/2003

Good Practice in Rural Development No 8: Innovative Methods of Service Delivery in Rural Scotland: A Good Practice Guide: Jon Pickering (Centre for Advanced Studies, University of Cardiff). (2003) (£5.00)

Review of Scottish Executive Road Safety Research Campaign 1998-2003: Janet Ruiz (Transport and Planning Research Branch). (2003) (£5.00)

Evaluation of the Children's Traffic Club in Scotland: New Nursery and Playgroup Pack: Tony Graham, Katy Fyfe, Mark Hughes and Anne Murray (ODS Ltd). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.172/2003

The Role of Mediation in Tackling Neighbour Disputes and Anti-Social Behaviour: Alison P Brown, Aileen Barclay, Richard Simmons and Susan Eley (Dept of Applied Social Science, Stirling University). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.167/2003

Legal Studies Research Agenda: (2003) (Free)

Barriers to Modal Shift: Derek Halden Consultancy. (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.171/2003

Mental Health Officer Services: Structures and Support: Allyson McCollam, Joanne McLean, Jean Gordon and Kristina Moodie (Scottish Development Centre for Mental Health). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.32/2003

Omnibus Survey of Small Businesses in Scotland: Databuild. (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Enterprise and Lifelong Learning Research Findings No.7/2003

Options for Change: Research on the Content of a Possible Planning Bill: Jeremy Rowan Robinson. (2003) (Free)

Attitudes to Discrimination in Scotland: Catherine Bromley and John Curtice (NatCen Scotland). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.7/2003

Youth Transitions: Patterns of Vulnerability and Processes of Social Inclusion: Andy Furlong, Fred Cartmel (Department of Sociology & Anthropology, University of Glasgow), Andy Biggart (School of Policy Studies, University of Ulster at Coleraine), Helen Sweeting and Patrick West (MRC Social and Public Health Sciences Unit). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Enterprise and Lifelong Learning Research Findings No.8/2003

Legal Information and Advice Provision in Scotland: A Review of Evidence: Blake Stevenson Ltd with Office of Public Management. (2003) (Web only)
Summary available: Legal Studies Research Findings No.40/2003

Diversity in the Public Appointments Process in Scotland: Reid Howie Associates Ltd. (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Social Justice Research Findings No.8/2003

Part-Time Firefighters: Sue Granville (George Street Research Limited). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: General Research Findings No.13/2003

Focus Groups with Minority Ethnic Communities: Blake Stevenson Ltd. (2003) (Web only)

Evaluating Family Health Nursing Through Education and Practice: Colin Macduff and Dr Bernice J M West. (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Health and Community Care Research Findings No.33/2003

An Evaluation of the Protection from Abuse (Scotland) Act 2001: Dr Kate Cavanagh, Clare Connelly (University of Glasgow) and Jane Scoular (University of Strathclyde). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Legal Studies Research Findings No.41/2003

National Survey of Local Government Candidates, 2003: Iain MacAllister. (2003) (£5.00)

Safely to School: A Study of Safer Routes to School in the Classroom: Valerie Wilson, Kevin Lowden, John Hall (The SCRE Centre), Tony Graham and Katy Fyfe (ODS Ltd). (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.173/2003

Children's Attitudes to Sustainable Transport: Derek Halden Consultancy. (2003) (Web only)
Summary available: Development Department Research Findings No.174/2003

Evaluation of the Domestic Abuse Service Development Fund 2000-2002: Reid Howie Associates Ltd. (2003) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.73/2003

Victims of Volume Crime in Scotland: Perceptions of the Police and the Criminal Justice System: Brian Williams, Gill McIvor, Mike Semenchuk, Maggie Valenti, Roy Bailey, Alison Brown and Margaret Malloch (De Montfort University and University of Stirling). (2004) (£5.00)
Summary available: Crime and Criminal Justice Research Findings No.74/2004

Further information on any of the above is available by contacting:

Scottish Executive
Office of Chief Researcher
4th Floor West Rear
St Andrew's House
Edinburgh EH1 3DG

Or by accessing the World Wide Website:
<http://www.scotland.gov.uk/socialresearch>

ISSN 0950 2254
ISBN 0 7559 3679 5
Price £5.00

www.scotland.gov.uk/socialresearch

The text pages of this document are produced from 100% Elemental Chlorine-Free material.
The paper carries the Nordic Ecolabel for low emissions during production, and is 100% recyclable.

Astron B34724 3/04

ISBN 0-7559-3679-5



9 780755 936793